

A fair, supportive society

Summary report

A social determinants of health approach to improving the lives and health of people with learning disabilities.

Wendy Rickard and Angela Donkin

ABOUT THIS PRACTICE RESOURCE

This practice resource was written for the National Health Service England (NHSE) by Dr Angela Donkin and Dr Wendy Rickard of the UCL Institute of Health Equity. The authors are grateful to NHSE and to all of those who contributed and commented on the report through consultation.

About the UCL Institute of Health Equity

The UCL Institute of Health Equity (IHE) is led by Professor Sir Michael Marmot and seeks to increase health equity through action on the social determinants of health, specifically in four areas: influencing global, national and local policies; advising on and learning from practice; building the evidence base; and capacity building. The Institute builds on previous work to tackle inequalities in health led by Professor Sir Michael Marmot and his team, including the Commission on Social Determinants of Health, Fair Society Healthy Lives (The Marmot Review) and the Review of Social Determinants of Health and the Health Divide for the WHO European Region.

www.instituteofhealthequity.org



FOREWORD



Fair Society, Healthy Lives, the Marmot Review (2010), set out the reasons for socioeconomic inequalities in health and what could be done to reduce them. That review did not look at specific high-risk groups. This new report extends that analysis to focus on inequalities in health and the drivers of health for people with learning disabilities in England.

A shocking finding is that people with learning disabilities die 15 to 20 years sooner on average than the general population. Were this an inevitable consequence of the underlying condition that led to the learning disability, it would be sad but not so much a matter of social justice. But that is not what is shown by the evidence brought together in this report. People with learning disabilities are more likely than the general population to experience some of the worst of what society has to offer – low incomes, no work, poor housing, social isolation and loneliness, bullying and abuse. Quite simply, this is a sign of a society failing to be fair and supportive to its most vulnerable members.

We need to change this.

The Institute of Health Equity has for a long time been helping to disseminate best practice, to help practitioners and policy-makers to improve the social determinants of health. This report is in that tradition. It provides encouragement by showing that programmes and opportunities exist to improve outcomes for people with learning disabilities. I hope that the evidence presented will inform the Government's stated ambition to make a 'step change' in the life chances of people with learning disabilities.

Much of the action to improve the social determinants of health for those with learning disabilities will also improve health for others at higher risk of ill health because of social disadvantage. Therefore the actions recommended here will not only improve lives and health outcomes for a highly vulnerable group, people with learning disabilities, but could also help to reduce inequalities in health across the population. The time to act is now.

Professor Sir Michael Marmot

Director of the UCL Institute of Health Equity

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ADASS	The Association of Directors of Adult Social Services in England
ADCS	Association of Directors of Children's Services
CQC	Care Quality Commission
CYPMHS	Children and Young People's Mental Health Services
DfE	Department for Education
DHSC	Department of Health and Social Care
DWP	The Department for Work and Pensions
EHCP	Education, Health and Care Plans
GP	General Practice / General Practitioner
НМТ	Her Majesty's Treasury
JHWU	Joint Health and Work Unit
LGA	Local Government Association
MLD	Moderate Learning Difficulties
NHSE	National Health Service England
NICE	National Institute for Health and Care Excellence
Ofsted	Office for Standards in Education, Children's Services and Skills
OGDs	Other Government Departments
PHE	Public Health England
PMLD	Profound and Multiple Learning Difficulties
QOF	Quality and Outcomes Framework
RCTs	Randomised Control Trials
SEN	Special Educational Needs
SEND	Special Educational Needs and Disability Support
SLD	Severe Learning Difficulties
SSEN	Statement of Special Educational Needs
UC	Universal Credit
UCL IHE	University College London Institute of Health Equity

CONTENTS

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY	6
SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS	
1. INTRODUCTION	10
1.1 THE SOCIAL DETERMINANTS OF HEALTH	10
1.2 AIMS AND SCOPE OF THIS REPORT	11
2. THE EARLY YEARS	12
2.1 NUMBERS AND CHARACTERISTICS OF YOUNG CHILDREN WITH LEARNING DISABILITIES	12
2.2 SOCIAL DETERMINANTS FOR YOUNG CHILDREN WITH LEARNING DISABILITIES	12
2.3 WHAT WORKS TO IMPROVE OUTCOMES	14
2.4 THE EARLY YEARS: MOVING FORWARD	17
3. CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE	18
3.1 EDUCATION	18
3.2 POVERTY AND DISCRIMINATION	19
3.3 HEALTH	19
3.4 LIVING IN CARE AND SECURE SETTINGS	19

3.6 CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE: MOVING FORWARD

20

21

4. WORK AND INCOME	22
4.1 EMPLOYMENT RATES AND BARRIERS TO EMPLOYMENT	22
4.2 OUTCOMES CAN BE BETTER: GOOD PRACTICE EXAMPLES	23
4.3 MAINTAINING INCOMES	25
4.4 WORK AND INCOME: MOVING FORWARD	26
5. DISCRIMINATION	27
	21
5.1 THE NATURE OF DISCRIMINATION	27
5.2 OUTCOMES CAN BE BETTER: GOOD PRACTICE EXAMPLES	28
5.3 DISCRIMINATION: MOVING FORWARD	29
6. SOCIAL PARTICIPATION	30
6.1 SOCIAL CONNECTIONS	30
6.2 OUTCOMES CAN BE BETTER: GOOD PRACTICE EXAMPLES	31
6.3 SOCIAL PARTICIPATION: MOVING FORWARD	32
REFERENCES	33

3.5 THE TRANSITION FROM CHILDHOOD TO ADULTHOOD



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

- This report by the UCL Institute for Health Equity (UCL IHE), the authors of *Fair Society, Healthy Lives:* The Marmot Review (1), considers the value of applying a social determinants approach to improve the lives and health outcomes of people with learning disabilities.
- People with learning disabilities die, on average, 15 to 20 years sooner than people in the general population. It is estimated that more than 1,200 children and adults with a learning disability die prematurely every year. (361) (362) (185) Many of the early deaths of people with learning disabilities could be reduced through improved healthcare and preventative actions.
- While learning disabilities may have a biological basis, other factors, aside from health care provision, can impact on health, wellbeing and premature mortality for people with learning disabilities. The social determinants of health have been identified as the main factors influencing health alongside genetics, and health care provision. (1)
- Children with learning disabilities are generally more likely to have mental health conditions, including depression. Over a third of children with learning disabilities have psychiatric disorders, one fifth have behavioural problems, and one fifth have emotional issues. Evidence shows that nearly half of the increased risk of mental health difficulties among children with a learning disability may be attributable to their increased rate of exposure to the common social determinants of poorer mental health – poverty, poor housing, discrimination and bullying – rather than to the disability itself. (31, 32)

• Given the importance of social determinants in influencing health and wellbeing, if we are to improve health outcomes it is especially important to address the social determinants of health for this population, who experience worse social determinants than average.

This report finds that, compared to the general population, people with learning disabilities are:

- More likely to be subject to pressured parenting environments, and have more difficulty forming close relationships in their early years, which can, for example, lead to behavioural and mental health problems. (16)
- More likely to live in poverty, which can limit the ability and freedom to purchase healthy options, be socially included, and/or afford decent housing. Data from 2000-2015 on material inequalities illustrates that the percentage of pupils at state-funded schools eligible for free school meals dropped during this time. However, the percentage of children with special educational needs (SEN) associated with learning disabilities who had a statement or education, health and care plan (EHCP) who were eligible for free school meals rose in all groups, from 36.0% to 37.8% for children with moderate learning difficulties (MLD), from 32.9% to 35.5% for children with severe learning difficulties (SLD) and from 25.4% to 29.0% for children with profound and multiple learning difficulties (PMLD). (34)
- Less likely to be in work. There is a lack of data on the proportion of all adults with a learning disability who are employed in England, but past studies have suggested that about 17% of all working age people with a learning disability have a paid job. (364) Only 5.7% of people with a learning disability who are known to their local authority have paid work. (200) This is highly significant because unemployment has been associated with increased premature mortality and poor mental and physical health as well as increased poverty and associated health impacts.
- More likely to live in poor environments. Compared with families who are not supporting a child with a disability, households with children who are disabled had a 50% increased risk of having damp in the children's bedroom and were twice as likely to be in housing that is too cold in the winter. (9, p8) This is very likely to have a detrimental impact on health. A fifth of children with learning disabilities have asthma and a third wheezing.
- More likely to be bullied and discriminated against, which can negatively impact on social integration, ability to work and mental health. (253, 254, 255, 256)

More likely to live socially isolated, lonely lives.
 Fifty per cent of people with a learning disability experience chronic loneliness, compared with around 15–30% of people in the general population. (307) Loneliness is associated with depression and stress, high blood pressure and higher mortality risk. (307, 308, 309, 310, 311) The magnitude of the effect of lonelines is comparable to smoking, and the impact is greater than that of many well-known mortality risk factors, such as obesity and physical inactivity. (311)

Given that people with strong and developed social relationships may have a 50% less risk of mortality compared with people with less developed social relationships, loneliness among people with learning disabilities strongly relates to inequities in health outcomes for people with learning disabilities. This problem responds well to intervention as programmes to reduce loneliness have positive impacts.

- The evidence clearly suggests that, as a society, we are not supporting this vulnerable group as well as we should.
- Improving the daily lives of people with learning disabilities will carry costs: to set up employment programmes, to ensure adequate incomes, to improve housing, and to deliver parenting support, for instance. However, it is important to note that there will also be positive returns on this investment. For example:
 - Despite just 2.9% of the whole population having learning disabilities, a quarter of young people in custody have learning disabilities. (61)
 - Interventions to provide early years experiences that feature positive attention to the child, and improved parenting support, should,

the evidence suggests, contribute to both a reduction in challenging behaviour among young people, and a reduction in the numbers of people in high-cost institutional care.

- As an example of a successful intervention in the form of a business decision, Walgreens Pharmacy chain in the United States actively recruits people with learning disabilities in their distribution centres. The company has found that people with cognitive impairments are equally productive, have less accidents, and that, depending on the site, staff turnover reduced by 20–50% as a result of this recruitment policy. (350)

Rolling out best practice.

The report provides some examples of effective systems and interventions to illustrate that action can be effective. The existence of better outcomes is encouraging and it is clear that best practice should be rolled out more widely to achieve the following:

- An improvement in early years experiences. An integrated approach involving National Health Service England (NHSE) and local authorities via Public Health England (PHE), to develop a version of Incredible Years for parents of children with learning disabilities found a reduction in parent behaviours described as negative, from 62.8% at baseline to 24.3% after 12 weekly sessions. (70)
- A reduction in poverty. Following the Swedish model for social welfare, reform through combined efforts by the Department for Work and Pensions (DWP) and Her Majesty's Treasury (HMT) would, if as effective in the UK as in Sweden, eliminate money worries for this group. (46)
- An increase in the percentage in work. Following the Vermont supported employment scheme example, which works to improve employment

opportunities and outcomes for people with disabilities, the Joint Health and Work Unit (JHWU), through the DWP and the Department of Health and Social Care (DHSC) in the UK, could potentially increase the percentage of people with learning disabilities in work to 48%, paid at minimum wage or higher. (152) The percentages of people with a disability in work in the UK vary by region, from 0.3% to 22.1%. At the least, a target to reach the same level as the best performing regions is warranted.

- Improved social integration and acceptance.
 After participation with the Best Buddies scheme, which works to end social, physical and economic isolation of people with learning disabilities, three-quarters of people with learning disabilities in a 2014 survey reported feeling more accepted by their friends and in their communities, and 55% reported feeling more confident in engaging with online social networks. With support from local authorities, similar increases in participation may be achievable, for example through inclusion in sports, commerce and public sector employment. (327)
- To ensure everyone gets the support needed, identification and registration of learning disabilities needs to be improved, at present approximately 40% of people with learning disabilities are not identified in childhood. (23)
- In general, to conclude, the review finds that the recommendations made in the Marmot review
 (1) are equally, if not more important for this particularly excluded group. In addition there are some specific tailored recommendations that address particular issues that are unique to people with learning disabilities. The recommendations are summarised in the next pages.

SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS

Recommendation 1	NHSE, with PHE, DHSC, DWP, the Association of Directors of Children's Services (ADCS), HMT, the Home Office and Other Government Departments (OGDs) and stakeholders, should develop an evidence-based integrated strategy that supports households holistically, from identification of a learning disability through to related early years support, and also onwards throughout life.
Recommendation 2	Joined-up working is key. Teams from the above-mentioned departments, and others in the community, should integrate to improve outcomes through action on specific social determinants of health for people with learning disabilities: for example, to reduce poverty and simultaneously improve the physical and social environment for people living in deprived areas.
Recommendation 3	To ensure no one is left out, early identification rates should be improved and information-sharing rationalised across all agencies and across registers, such as sharing all age General Practice (GP) Learning Disability registers with local authorities and to inform the education, health and care (EHC) plan process.
Recommendation 4	DfE and Health and Social Care Commissioners should lead the change in the 'choice architecture' by removing unhealthy options at influential institutional settings, such as in hospitals and care settings, to support healthier behaviours for people with learning disabilities, and to support the parents of children with learning disabilities to do the same.
Recommendation 5	DfE and NHSE should adopt the 'equal right to sight' approach and work together with charities to appropriately design eyesight and hearing tests, administered to all children in special and mainstream schools within their first year of joining.

Recommendation 6	The DfE and NHSE should formally require that specific actions are included in the education, health and care plan process from the beginning, to ensure improved take-up of: appropriate-to-age screening tests, improvements in health behaviours, and improved action on the social determinants of health.
Recommendation 7	DWP and DHSC, with the Joint Health and Work Unit (JHWU), should learn from trials and existing programmes, and work with local authorities and employers to ensure that employment offers for people with learning disabilities are available nationally, and provide stakeholders with a timetable that delivers this as rapidly as possible.
Recommendation 8	The Government, specifically DWP and DHSC, should undertake a systematic review of how it supports people with learning disabilities, ensuring that access to work, homes, benefits, health and care services and education are adequate. A review of the sufficiency of the personal budget for EHC plans is advised, to identify whether or not this is being adequately rolled out to those in most need.
Recommendation 9	PHE, local authorities and NHSE should support coordinated campaigns for greater integration of people with learning disabilities into mainstream society, to reduce discrimination and stigma and support representation. This should include a push towards more inclusion of children with learning disabilities within mainstream schooling. To build on progress made by NHSE, public sector employers should be mandated to provide opportunities for those with learning disabilities, and private sector employers should be mandated to do the same by supporting apprenticeships for people with learning disabilities.
Recommendation 10	A hearts and minds campaign is recommended, led by a collaboration of learning disability campaign groups close to the cause, to improve attitudes towards people with learning disabilities. This should build on successful campaigns for other minority groups. Alongside this, a review of general attitudes and perceived safeguarding requirements and procedures within professional, community and educational settings may be useful to understand detrimental attitudes towards people with learning disabilities. This work should be evaluated given that there is little evidence regarding effective practice in this area. Further, tougher and more visible punishment of crimes against those with learning disabilities should be considered by the Home Office.
Recommendation 11	Friendship support groups should be made available to all people with learning disabilities. As a part of EHC plans, children and young people with learning disabilities should be linked with friendship groups, and to networks that will support their participation in society. A wellbeing plan for adults with learning disabilities should consider not just the medical needs arising from their disability, but also their social interaction needs. Professionals should be required to link people with a learning disability with appropriate friendship support groups.

1. INTRODUCTION

The Institute for Health Equity (IHE) at University College London has been supported by the National Health Service England (NHSE) to consider the value of applying a social determinants approach to identify opportunities to improve the lives and outcomes of people with learning disabilities.

1.1. THE SOCIAL DETERMINANTS OF HEALTH

A learning disability may be biologically driven. However, health and wellbeing are determined not just by biology but by a combination of social, behavioural and genetic and biological factors. (26, p10) These factors can operate in isolation or in combination, either to protect health or cause a decline in health outcomes. For people with learning disabilities, as for the rest of the population, their health and wellbeing outcomes will be maximised when social conditions are favourable.

This review and think piece focuses not on biology and medical care but on the opportunities available to boost health and wellbeing through improvements in the conditions in which people are born, live and work: the social determinants of health.

In 2010, the IHE's *Fair Society, Healthy Lives*, known as The Marmot Review (1) set out the key drivers of inequalities in health outcomes. The review, after assessing the evidence, set out the following key policy recommendations on the social determinants of health throughout the life course:

- 1) Give every child the best start in life
- 2) Enable all children, young people and adults to maximise their capabilities and have control over their lives
- 3) Create fair employment and good work for all
- 4) Ensure a healthy standard of living for all
- 5) Create and develop healthy and sustainable places and communities
- 6) Strengthen the role and impact of ill-health prevention



Inequalities in how society treats and values people, and the perceived status that people have, influence physical and mental health. Efforts to reduce structural barriers that cause discrimination and negative impacts on lives should therefore be a priority concern for government policy. A well governed and compassionate society values and supports all its citizens.

1.2. AIMS AND SCOPE OF THIS REPORT

This report summarises the main themes for people with learning disabilities, following a life course approach and covering the key Marmot Review (1) social determinant areas.

The report is not based on a systematic review, but rather a comprehensive review of major reports and research findings available both from the academic and policy literature. In addition to reviewing the importance of social determinants, we also searched for examples of effective interventions to illustrate actions that could improve outcomes. Therefore, the reference list at the end of this document includes both cited documents and uncited further reading.

From the review we found that outcomes for people with learning disabilities are often not reported, definitions utilised vary considerably, international comparisons are difficult, and many interventions have not been evaluated. However, the work summarised here provides a clear rationale for further investigation and also for action to improve the lives of people with learning disabilities in a number of areas.

People with learning disabilities die, on average, 15 to 20 years sooner than people in the general population and many of those deaths could be avoided through improved healthcare and preventative actions. It is estimated that more than 1,200 children and adults with a learning disability die prematurely every year. (361) (362) (185)



2. EARLY YEARS

The Marmot Review showed for all children in the early years:

- What happens during the early years has lifelong effects on many aspects of health and wellbeing.
- Having a low income, and particularly being in debt, can negatively impact on children's health and wellbeing.
- There are effective programmes to support children and their parents in the early years.
- The earlier support can be actioned, the better children's outcomes.

2.1 NUMBERS AND CHARACTERISTICS OF YOUNG CHILDREN WITH LEARNING DISABILITIES

- It is estimated that in the UK 2.7% of all children have learning disabilities (6) but just under 60% of these children are known to state services as they grow up, (23) and there is a high level of regional variation in recorded prevalence. (13) There are known links between ethnicity and learning disability. Pakistani ethnicity is associated with high rates of severe learning disability. (11, 13, 21) Higher rates of mild learning disabilities are noted among Gypsy, Roma and Traveller children. (21)
- The importance of improved identification rates should not be underestimated: people with learning disabilities who are not known to services in childhood are those who are more likely to be in secure settings in later life. (277)
- Between 2009/10 and 2014/15 the number of children recorded with a learning disability reduced by 6.5%, accounted for by a reduction in children recorded with mild learning disabilities. (7)
- In 2014, just over one in four looked-after children had a special educational need associated with learning disabilities. (23)

2.2 SOCIAL DETERMINANTS FOR YOUNG CHILDREN WITH LEARNING DISABILITIES

Growing up in a supportive environment provides the basis for a good start in life. While most children with learning disabilities live in supportive environments where resources are sufficient, not all do. Children living in families with low socioeconomic position have poorer mental health and display more risky health behaviours, such as sedentary lifestyles, worse diet and substance misuse (34). This applies both to children with and without learning disabilities. It is therefore a concern that children with learning disabilities are more likely to be exposed to a range of experiences that negatively impact on health and wellbeing outcomes. (34) These factors have also been demonstrated as important for contributing to health inequalities by the Marmot Review (1) and by the IHE report An Equal Start: Improving outcomes in Children's Centres. (183) In more detail, they include:

Pressured parenting environments and difficulty forming close relationships

Most children with a learning disability will grow up in supportive households where parents are dedicated, passionate and fight tirelessly for the needs and inclusion of their children, but added pressures on families mean that, compared with the general population, children with learning disabilities are:

less likely to have a close relationship with their mother

Children with learning disabilities are more likely to live in households with poor social determinants, e.g. poorer early years experiences, low incomes and overcrowded and cold housing. (34)

These risk factors are contributing to the higher rates of respiratory conditions, obesity and poor mental health seen in this group. (9)

- more likely to be exposed to chaotic family and parenting environments and family instability
- more likely to be vulnerable to neglect, physical, sexual, emotional abuse and violence

Increased exposure to negative environmental factors

Compared with the general population, children with learning disabilities are:

- more likely to be exposed to tobacco smoke (34, 183)
- more likely to live in housing that is rented, overcrowded, in a poor state of repair and too cold in winter. (34, 183)

Discrimination and violence

Compared with the general population, children with learning disabilities are:

- more likely to be exposed to violence (34)
- more likely to be bullied (34)

Economic disadvantage

Compared with the general population, children with learning disabilities are:

- more likely to live in poorer households and be eligible for free school meals (34)
- less likely to live in families that have access to resources such as wealth and power (34)

Insufficient access to health services

Compared with the general population, children with learning disabilities are:

 less likely to access timely, effective and appropriate healthcare including health prevention and promotion activities (34)

Children with learning disabilities are generally more likely to have mental health conditions, including depression: over a third of children with learning disabilities have psychiatric disorders (26), a fifth have behavioural problems and a fifth have emotional issues (9). Evidence shows that nearly half of the increased risk of mental health difficulties among children with learning disability may be attributable to their increased rate of exposure to common social determinants of poorer mental health – poverty, poor housing, discrimination and bullying – rather than to the learning disability itself (13, 31, 32).

Many of the determinants identified above are modifiable risk factors. We know, for instance, that: effective interventions support and improve bonding and parenting; effective programmes to reduce domestic violence exist; housing quality can be improved; social networks and support for parents in similar positions can be set up, and families can be given more resources to help them cope. (65, 66, 68, 70, 71, 173, 174)

2.3 WHAT WORKS TO IMPROVE OUTCOMES

EARLY INDENTIFICATION AND INTERVENTION

Given that only an estimated 60% of children with learning disabilities are known to state services as they grow up, (23) improvements in identification are needed. Delays in identification can lead to a lack of access to necessary services such as speech therapy. Where children are not meeting developmental milestones, parents of children with unidentified learning disabilities will not be best able to support them. (6)

'Early Identification and Intervention' was part of the National Services Framework for Children and Young People from 2004 and was enshrined in the Children and Families Act (2014). Local area inspections are conducted by the Care Quality Commission (CQC) and Ofsted. Alongside evaluating an area's effectiveness in meeting needs and improving outcomes, the inspection of the local area includes an assessment of effectiveness in identifying children and young people who have special educational needs and disabilities.

It is important to investigate the reported fall in numbers of children with mild to moderate disabilities, to ensure children are not being lost from education, health and care systems and are not excluded from help and support that might improve longterm outcomes across the life course. The reported reductions may be linked to changes in surveillance, service eligibility and stigma associated with learning disability leading to an unwillingness for parents to use specialised learning disability services. (9) Recent work has set out the basis for good models of care for children with learning disabilities that have, or are at risk of developing, behaviours that challenge; this includes work by the Challenging Behaviour Foundation (2014), (2) the National Service Model (NHSE), the Local Government Association (LGA), ADASS (the Association of Directors of Adult Social Services in England) (2015), (74) and the Lenehan Report (2017) (61). These initiatives and reports recommend early identification and intervention.

Clearly, more needs to be done to pick up issues earlier. For example, the Department of Health and Social Care (DHSC) development checks are an ideal opportunity to identify learning disabilities and have GPs register them. Similar actions are already incentivised in the Quality and Outcomes Framework (QOF) within the GP contract, for developing and maintaining a register of patients with learning disabilities. These checks should identify learning disabilities and signpost households to appropriate support. However, there is some evidence to suggest that those charged with these checks may be overstretched, and coverage is not universal, and therefore we may not be properly assessing the needs of all young children. (186)

Parents should also be helped to know how to raise concerns regarding child development issues, and to be supported in doing so. Once referred, children should be assessed quickly. An estimated 40% of children with learning disabilities are not identified by services. Clearly we need to improve identification to provide support. (23)



INFORMATION AT IDENTIFICATION

- set out additional care that the child requires, what parents can do, and what others can help with
- automatically lead to the triggering of the education, health and care plan (EHCP) process as a child is approaching school age
- reinforce the importance of maintaining basic health regimes – dental checks, eye tests, healthy food, exercise
- set out developmental milestones and reinforce the need to praise and provide warm and positive parenting and caring alongside consistent boundaries and routines
- provide access to specialist parenting training programmes where that help is indicated
- signpost parent/carer support groups
- provide parents/carers with information that can help to support their wider life - for example, regarding financial support and return to work, housing improvement officers and child or respite care provision

INCOME IMPROVEMENT AND POVERTY REDUCTION

Having a low income, and in particular being in debt, can negatively impact on children's health and wellbeing, and that of their carers. (76) Households with children who have a learning disability are more likely to have lower incomes and live in more deprived areas than those without. (34) Efforts should be made to address this, recognising the barriers to increasing household incomes in this group.

Ideally, all families would earn enough money to reach a minimum income for healthy living, as set out

in the Marmot Review. (1) Once identified, children with learning disabilities living in poverty should be supported adequately.

An education, health and care plan (EHCP) is provided to all children and young people aged up to 25 who would previously have had a 'statement' of special educational need. The EHCP now includes health and care needs, and once need is stated there is a duty to deliver services to address it. The EHCP is aimed at recipients who need the most support, and is available through special educational needs and disability (SEND) support in schools. Some children given an EHCP will be provided with a personal budget to help achieve improved outcomes, but this is dependent on identification and eligibility. There needs to be a review of how sufficient this personal budget is, and whether or not this system is being adequately rolled out to those in most need.

We know that families with children with learning disabilities can struggle to find good quality childcare, and because of the long care-giving hours they are providing, carers of children with learning disabilities generally experience worse health outcomes themselves than carers of children with other challenges. This can create barriers for carers of children with learning disabilities who want to enter the labour market.

We have not found evidence of effective programmes in the UK specifically designed to raise the incomes of households containing children with learning disabilities, but consideration could be given to implementing approaches that are effective elsewhere. For example:

• We know, from work across Europe, that countries with more generous social support packages have lower levels of child poverty. (46) • We know from IHE's previous work to identify best practice that there are a number of effective interventions to improve the social determinants of health (e.g. incomes, work quality, childhood experiences and social inclusion). (291)

IMPROVING ACCESS TO APPROPRIATE SERVICES

Once a learning disability has been identified in a child, there are a range of targeted/specialist support programmes and structural approaches that can improve the social determinants of health. As detailed in the Lenehan Report (61, p14), these include:

- access to ongoing support in community living and intensive crisis support so that help can be provided before things go wrong. These services need to be good-quality and trusted
- support for those experiencing violent relationships
- a 'Positive Behaviour Support' programme that is used at school, home and other settings
- home assessment and holistic services that support the whole family and not just the child
- strong integration and early links with education services and Children and Young People's Mental Health Services (CYPMHS)
- wrap-around multi-agency support such as EHCPs, which are a genuine vehicle for bringing 'whole child' planning together, taking a wholelife approach and focusing on what matters to the child and their family
- educational settings that understand behaviour as a form of communication and seek to fully include children as much as possible

- good therapeutic short breaks services that provide positive opportunities for young people and support to caregivers
- jointly commissioned residential services and outreach services that feature care, education and compassion
- effective in-patient units that are integrated with community support services so that there is a comprehensive support journey from community to in-patient and back out to community in a timely, effective and supportive manner
- Carers and those with learning disabilities having a good understanding of the benefits and purposes of in-patient units

EFFECTIVE PARENTING SUPPORT PROGRAMMES

There is evidence that outcomes for children with learning disabilities can improve when parent training programmes are utilised.

For example, McIntyre evaluated an adapted version of the Incredible Years programme with 2- to 5-yearolds with learning disabilities. There was a reduction in negative parent behaviours (from 62.8% of parents at baseline to 24.3% of parents after 12 weekly sessions) and in negative child behaviour (10.12% of children at baseline to 6.18% after programme). (70)

Triple P also has a specific programme, called Stepping Stones, which is designed for parents of children aged 2 to 8 with learning disabilities. Some randomised controlled trials (RCTs) have found strong evidence that Stepping Stones improves child and parent outcomes for children with learning disabilities. (68) For example, in a meta-analysis of 12 RCTs, Tellegan and Sanders reported a significant medium effect size in reducing child problems, with significant medium to large effect sizes found on parenting style, and parenting satisfaction and efficacy. (68) Significant medium effect sizes were found on parents outcomes and on parental relationships . Improvements in observed child behaviours showed significant effects. (68)

Efforts to support positive social and emotional development are crucial to improve children's ability to integrate socially, and to reduce the risk of challenging behaviours becoming problematic in youth. (59)

The Incredible Years programme with 2- to 5-yearolds with learning disabilities reported reductions in negative parent behaviour from 62.8% at baseline to 24.3% after 12 weekly sessions. (70)



2.4 THE EARLY YEARS: MOVING FORWARD

The recommendations to support early years development set out in the Marmot Review (1) are as valid for young children with learning disabilities as for the general population, and are even more critical for the former group as they are more likely to be at risk from unsupported parenting or caring practices and poor social conditions. Our key recommendations therefore reflect the importance of integrating social determinants of health into health strategies for young children with learning disabilities.

In addition, and specific to young children with learning disabilities, it is clear that more focused support is required. There are examples of effective targeted programmes for parents of young children that have been developed

Recommendation 1

NHSE, with PHE, DHSC, DWP, the Association of Directors of Children's Services (ADCS), HMT, the Home Office and Other Government Departments (OGDs) and stakeholders, should develop an evidence-based integrated strategy that supports households holistically, from identification of a learning disability through to related early years support, and also onwards throughout life.

Recommendation 2

Cross-departmental teams should work together to improve the social determinants of health for people with learning disabilities, for example to reduce poverty and improve the physical and social environment for those living in deprived areas. Supporting the least advantaged in society is a matter of social justice, and the primary reason for welfare benefits. Additional support is necessary, although costly. However, longer-term savings to the DHSC and other areas of national and local government are likely to result, as more support yields multiple benefits and reduces demand on a range of services. DHSC and other government departments should work closely with Her Majesty's Treasury (HMT) to support longer-term and cross-government accounting of improvements in social and environmental conditions so that savings accruing to DHSC for instance may be shared among other departments that are providing additional support. This could be helpful in prioritising more broad-ranging work to reduce demand on the National Health Service.

Recommendation 3

To ensure no one is left out, information-sharing should be rationalised across registers and through the EHCP process. Work should be joined-up among: GPs (which requires GPs to identify those with learning disabilities of all ages in their practices), schools (monitoring early-years skills at age 5 and through the EHCP process), and health visitors and childcare professionals (checking on children aged 12 and 22 months). This should significantly improve the developmental surveillance of children with learning disabilities. There could be a standard requirement stating that when a learning disability is identified or recognised as part of the EHCP process, a standard letter is sent to the child's or young person's GP, asking that the status is recorded on the medical record.

3. CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE

The Marmot Review showed for all young people:

- A vision for addressing the social determinants of health for young people, and the full development of people's capabilities across the social gradient.
- Inequalities in educational outcomes affect physical and mental health, as well as income, employment and quality of life.
- Reducing inequalities across the social class gradient requires a sustained commitment to children and young people through the years of education.
- Inequalities in educational outcomes are as persistent as those for health and are subject to a similar social gradient.
- Once at school, it is important that children and young people are able to develop skills for life and for work.

3.1 EDUCATION

There is little evidence of a sustained effort towards ensuring school age children with learning disabilities participate in mainstream education. In fact, recent figures show a declining number of children with learning disabilities attending mainstream schools, currently amounting to approximately only 10%. (190)

There are large regional variations and more participation in mainstream education where the local authority runs more schools.

Available data on educational outcomes for people with learning disabilities show that children with a special educational need associated with a learning disability have much lower educational achievement than their peers. (23) However, more positively, from 2007 to 2011 the percentage of children with mild learning disabilities who were assessed as achieving the expected level of attainment in both English and Maths rose from 9% to 15%. (23) These improvements should be maintained. However, the scope of this review did not make it clear how this improvement had been achieved.

It is, of course, unsurprising that academic outcomes for those with learning disabilities are behind the average for the population. A more meaningful set of goals has been implemented for children with learning disabilities, focused on 'Preparing for Adulthood' outcomes – a job, good health, community participation, friends, independent living and supported employment. (197) However, any improvement in these outcomes was not yet evident at the time we conducted this research. (191)

Entry level and Level 1 courses (previously termed Foundation level) appear to have positive impacts on those with learning disabilities. Ofsted concluded these courses may improve experiences for children and young people with learning disabilities, and that course completion and accreditation levels were good. (105) However, Ofsted also noted that additional value lies in the social and emotional learning gained, which is not commonly recorded. Parents interviewed identified social gain outcomes, such as the improved ability of their children to communicate effectively, engage in lessons and speak to unfamiliar adults. Students spoke of valued outcomes such as using the canteen independently and attending school regularly. (105)

3.2 POVERTY AND DISCRIMINATION

Boys with mild to moderate learning disabilities are more likely to live in a poorer household and report significantly worse self-rated health and mental health than their male peers without learning disabilities. (26) For girls, those with learning disabilities are more likely to be exposed to poverty and bullying, but do not have significantly worse mental health compared with their female peers without learning disabilities. (26)

3.3 HEALTH

Public Health England has shown that children and young people with learning disabilities are more likely than those without to live in poverty, have worse mental health and display more risky health behaviours, such as a sedentary lifestyle, poorer diet and substance misuse. (26, 34) We know that educational level is closely linked to health behaviours and therefore adopting healthy habits might be more challenging for this population. (351)

Prevalence of depression was noted to be higher in adolescents with learning disability than in typically developing adolescents. For specific groups, such as those with Down's syndrome, a biologically elevated risk of depression was found, while for other groups with learning disabilities, modelling suggested 'the risks were more often environmentally determined' (26, p10) than directly associated with the learning disability.

In a longitudinal study of children who were born preterm (before 37 weeks), the number of children, many with learning disabilities, who needed glasses or who had one eye that squinted increased with age (from 6–11 years). (193) Further, it is estimated that one in 10 people in England with a learning disability will be blind or partially sighted, with adults with a learning disability 10 times more likely to have a serious sight problem than the general population, and children with a learning disability 28 times more likely to have a serious sight problem than the general population, and these present at a much younger age than for the general population. (354) In addition, a fifth have a hearing problem. (355) Research indicates that many children entering school have not had a sight or hearing test, and that four in 10 children in special schools have never had a sight test. (354)

Data for 2014/15 from Special Olympics International showed that children age 8-19 years classified with intellectual disabilities were more prone to certain health-affecting conditions than adults with intellectual disabilities. (116) For example, compared across age group categories, children with intellectual disabilities had the second highest rate of untreated tooth decay and the highest rate of never having had an eye exam. (116)

There is regional variation in the provision of annual health checks. In England some regions provide these checks to around 60% of people (aged 14 years and over) with a learning disability known to GPs, while other areas provide health checks to just 30% of this group. (5)

3.4 LIVING IN CARE AND SECURE SETTINGS

In 2013, 35% of children with learning disabilities residing in residential homes were not living in the same area as their families. (59) Good social support networks are important for wellbeing and to mitigate against adversity, and living at a distance from one's family reduces a young person's social support.

If not addressed effectively in the early years, challenging behaviours can escalate. Despite just

2.9% of the whole UK population estimated as having learning disabilities, a quarter of young people in custody have learning disabilities. (61)

The experiences of individuals with learning disabilities residing in secure settings can be extremely distressing. The Children's Commissioner (2017) noted that in secure settings, 'particularly high use of restraint and seclusion was noted in units with a learning disability specialism'. (24) The same report cited evidence that prone restraint can be a 'hugely traumatic and damaging experience' and that there is little evidence to suggest that it is effective in reducing the occurrence of behaviours that challenge. Policy guidance on 'positive and proactive care', issued by the Department of Health and Social Care, (199) recommended that prone restraint never be used. This guidance is not statutory, but its implementation is being monitored by the Care Quality Commission. This is a positive step because any service deemed to be noncompliant will attract criticism and sanctions. (199)

A third of children in young offender institutions, secure training centres and secure children's homes experience isolation and segregation, with some young people spending 22 hours a day isolated from their peers. (24) Isolation is likely to exacerbate feelings of stress, anxiety, anger, depression and hopelessness. Staff in the secure estate report that even short periods of isolation can trigger self-harm, exacerbate the impact of trauma experienced in the past and cause psychotic episodes. (24) The research found that children with a recorded disability were two to three times more likely to have experienced isolation than non-disabled children. (24)

The UK government has accepted a clear mandate to improve practices and increase pressure to move children and young people with more severe mental health problems or with challenging behaviours into community-based settings and out of residential provision unless all other options have been exhausted, and then only for the shortest period of time possible.

Improved outcomes are only just starting to trickle through. For example, as of April 2018, one of the 'fast track' partnership in Greater Manchester, providing integrated services and support to improve outcomes for children with learning disabilities reported a 30% reduction in the number of in-patients, outperforming the national average of an 18% reduction; the NHSE's target by March 2019 is 35–50% reduction nationally. (188)

Estimates of the annual costs of a residential placement for a person with severe learning disabilities were £178,000 for children (87) and £185,000 for adults (at 2012/3 prices). (88) Meanwhile, Lemmi and colleagues (89) estimated the cost of community care ranging between £39,612 and £74,876 for children, between £35,235 and £52,832 for young people and between £81,478 and £94,799 for adults. These figures suggest that community care is considerably more cost-effective.

3.5 TRANSITION FROM CHILDHOOD TO ADULTHOOD

In 2015, the National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) undertook a review of the transition from childhood to adulthood. It reported there were many transition policies in existence and well-established local models for supporting and improving transition. However, few had been tested for their clinical or cost effectiveness. NICE reported 'much evidence about the nature and magnitude of the problems of transition from children's to adults' services but very little on what works', (93 p. 25) and very little on GPs' role in the process. It noted that studies used many different outcomes, 'including clinic attendance, biomedical markers, transition readiness, communication levels with service providers, service satisfaction and measures on disability scales' and it was 'not clear which of these was most important when measuring transition success'. (93 p28) This review has made similar findings.



3.6 CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE: MOVING FORWARD

The Marmot Review's recommendations for children and young people are also valid for people with learning disabilities but more needs to be done. Efforts to maintain improvements in outcomes for children with mild learning disabilities should not be lost and work to build on the style of teaching used for the old Foundation stage courses, which improves social, emotional and communication skills, appears warranted. In addition, preparing children and young people for adulthood, and raising their aspirations regarding work, should enable them to make the most of the Department for Work and Pensions' initiative to ensure that all those on education, health and care plans have a work placement.

The Marmot Review's recommendations to improve the social determinants for households generally will also support this age group. In addition, efforts to improve early years experiences with targeted support as part of an integrated strategy should result in a reduction in both the development of behaviours that challenge and institutionalisation after the early years.

We support the current mandate, set out in NHS England's Building the Right Support, (83) a national plan to improve practices and increase pressure to move children, young people and adults out of inappropriate institutional settings.

The following recommendations are aimed at addressing health issues arising in children and young people with learning disabilities.

Recommendation 4

Change the 'choice architecture' to encourage healthier behaviours. DfE and Health and Social Care Commissioners should lead the change in the 'choice architecture' by removing unhealthy options at influential institutional settings, such as in hospitals and care settings, to support healthier behaviours for people with learning disabilities, and to support the parents of children with learning disabilities to do the same.

Recommendation 5

Eyesight and hearing tests for all. DfE and NHSE should adopt the 'equal right to sight' approach and work together with charities to appropriately design eyesight and hearing tests, administered to all children in special and mainstream schools within their first year of joining.

The majority of people with learning disabilities are keen to work but for those known to local authorities the employment rate is just 5.8%. (200)

Recommendation 6

The Department for Education and NHSE should formally require that specific actions are included in the EHCP plan process from the beginning, to ensure take-up of hearing and sight screening tests, improvements in health behaviours and improved action on the social determinants of health

4. WORK AND INCOME

The Marmot Review showed for all adults:

- Good quality work is of central importance to health and a range of other desirable outcomes, providing skills, income, recognition and social status.
- Active labour market policies aimed at supporting people to enter work with interventions such as job search assistance and training programmes, wage subsidies and job creation, have helped to reduce overall unemployment in the general population. However, all countries that have tried to introduce active labour market policies for disabled people have had poor success rates.
- Providing people with good quality work at a fair wage under good working conditions is a matter of social justice, and important for health outcomes.
- Investment in good work results in important returns to the national economy, rather than burdens on public spending.
- A minimum income for healthy living is important to ensure that people have the resources needed to maintain good health. For example, sufficient income is needed to live in accommodation that is free from damp, to have a healthy diet, and to socialise.

4.1. EMPLOYMENT RATES AND BARRIERS TO EMPLOYMENT

Work is important for a number of reasons, but at a fundamental level it provides purpose to life and an income for living. It should therefore not be surprising that evidence has shown that most people with learning disabilities want to work, and they want to work in the same types of jobs as the rest of society. In addition, evidence clearly shows that it is possible to provide supported employment for people with learning disabilities and that doing so can reduce health inequalities. (137)

However, with an employment rate of just 5.8% among those adults with a learning disability who are known to local authorities, (200) and other studies suggesting that about 17% of all working age people with a learning disability have a paid job, (364) society is clearly failing to include those with learning disabilities.

While people in this group do want to work, a lack of available appropriate employment, coupled with reductions in the financial support available for people who need support but declare they are fit for 'workrelated activity', could contribute to a low level of ambition among those with learning disabilities and their carers. (147) *In 2015, 48 per cent of people with learning disabilities in Vermont were employed in the regular workforce (US average is 19%), all paid at minimum wage or higher by utilising supported employment schemes (152).*

Approximately one-third of family carers of adults with learning disabilities are not in paid employment because of their caring responsibilities. (139) This is likely to result in poorer health outcomes for the carers. For the carer members of our advisory group workshop (on tackling inequalities in health and wellbeing for people with learning disabilities, held in July 2017), it was clear that finding appropriate childcare was extremely difficult, and family members did not trust the quality or level of compassion of the help that was available.

There is strong evidence to suggest that supported employment works for all people with learning disabilities, including those with more severe conditions, although more employment possibilities are available for people with mild conditions than for severe. (113)

Crucial here is an understanding of social welfare policy and the role that the DWP plays in implementing policy, making work possible for people with learning disabilities, and tackling the causes of inequalities. The introduction of Universal Credit (UC) is, for instance, meant to reduce disincentives to work and progress within work. However, research by the Joseph Rowntree Foundation has shown that for many households the introduction of UC will have a negative impact on their incomes after deductions from loss of benefits and taxes are considered. (234)

Long waiting periods that individuals are experiencing for receiving UC are being addressed by the DWP, but the Department needs to work further to understand the impacts of UC and the tax and benefit implications associated with it on the employment rate and incomes of those with learning disabilities.

More positively, the UK government repositioned people with learning disabilities as potential workers rather than

recipients of welfare in 2005. The cross-department report Improving the life chances of disabled people set a goal that 'any disabled person who wants a job and needs support to get a job should be able to do so' by 2025. (356) A specific UK target to achieve increased employment rates for people with learning disabilities still needs to be set. Nevertheless, it is encouraging that the current government has set out an ambition to reduce the gap between the employment rate of the overall population and the disabled population, with a goal of getting one million more disabled people into work by 2027, and it has committed to the priority of making a 'step change' in the life chances of people with learning disabilities. (357)

The Joint Health and Work Unit has specifically stated that it wants to ensure that all individuals with education, health and care plans have the opportunity to take up a supported internship where appropriate. (357) This commitment should result in an increase in the numbers of people with learning disabilities in employment, if implemented well. Any such policy should be evaluated.

4.2. OUTCOMES CAN BE BETTER: GOOD PRACTICE EXAMPLES

Statistics on the employment rates of people with learning disabilities shows clear regional variation, of which only a small proportion is explained by variation in national employment rates in 2015/16. The percentage in paid employment varies from 0.3% to 22.1%. These figures clearly illustrate that there is more to be learned from those regions that are doing better. (200)

The 'Place, train and maintain' model is acknowledged to be the most successful employment support models for people with learning disabilities. The supported employee Pharmacist chain Walgreens employs people with cognitive disabilities in its US distribution centres. In 2014, 35% of staff in its distribution centres were disabled.

The company has found that people with cognitive impairments are equally productive as, and have less accidents than, people without such a disability. Depending on the site, using this employment strategy reduced staff turnover by between 20 and 50%. (352) is taught a specific job, in a specific work place, usually by a skilled job trainer or job coach who provides on-the-job training. Key elements are vocational profiling, job finding, job analysis (breaking down what the job involves) and placement. Job training and follow-along services to monitor and support the person in their new role are the main approaches then used. (149)

The most promising examples of supported work programmes are found in the USA, as demonstrated by the example of Vermont . (152) Walgreens chain employs people with cognitive disabilities in its US distribution centres. In 2014, 35% of the staff in their distribution centres were disabled. The company has found that people with cognitive impairments are equally productive as, and have less accidents than, staff without such a disability. Further, depending on the site, using this employment strategy reduced staff turnover by between 20 and 50%. (352)

Internship models, such as Project Search, have also been shown to successfully support the transition from education to work for people with a learning disability. Project Search originated at the Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center, Ohio, USA in 1996. developing work placements in the hospital for people with intellectual disabilities. It was replicated in the UK during 2010/11 at a variety of sites. By 2014, there were 17 active sites in the UK, with between 5 and 53 students at each site. Seventy-five per cent of these were people with a learning disability and around 10% of people were defined as having a severe or profound learning disability. When 14 Project Search sites were evaluated in the UK in 2013, just under half the sample of participants were in employment, with 36% of those in a full-time job (more than 16 hours per week) and 11% working part-time. (153, 154, 155)

A cost-benefit analysis of 101 Supported Employment Agencies in the UK, (157) where nearly half were supporting 2,446 people with disabilities in jobs (90.3% of whom had a learning disability), showed positive economic gains from providing supported employment to people with learning disabilities. Workers gained £2.47 for every £1 they lost in benefits by taking up employment, and taxpayers received 43p back in savings for each £1 invested. Taxpayer costbenefit improved over time, recouping 54p for every £1 invested after six years.

Clean Sweep, linked to the Mencap charity, is the oldest example our research found of a business run by people with learning disabilities. It adopted a cooperative model within a company limited by guarantee. Starting out as a cleaning company it now provides part-time work for the 17 worker members who own and run it. In 2011, in its 16th year of trading, turnover was about £30,000 and there were 14 people working from four to 16 hours a week (all with some ongoing reliance on benefits too). (211)

Hartlepool Borough Council attributes a simple overt policy change to its achievement of 15.2% of people with a disability being in paid employment (in 2016–17). This compares with the national average for England of just 5.7%. The change involved moving its adult social care employment link team into the regeneration and neighbourhood services division. This has meant that every employment incentive introduced is also offered to clients who are eligible for social care eligible, including volunteering, education and work placements, increasing opportunities for paid employment for people with a learning disability. (363)

The DWP's Access to Work scheme aims to help people who have a disability or a long-term health condition to start or stay in work. There are two main types of Access to Work provision: 'Assessments' and 'Elements'. Assessments involve exploring workplace-related barriers to employment and making recommendations on how these can be overcome. Elements are intended to supplement the reasonable adjustments that employers are required to make under the Equality Act 2010. Following a recent promotion of the scheme there has been a 25% increase in the number of people with a learning disability being provided with Access to Work (Elements) provision approved, from 1,210 in 2015/16 to 1,510 in 2016/17. (353)

In 2014/15 NHS England's Equality and Diversity Council made a specific commitment to improving employment opportunities in the NHS for people with a learning disability and 113 organisations pledged to employ people with learning disabilities. At least 58 jobs were reported to have been created, above the internal target of 50 jobs. (358)

4.3 MAINTAINING INCOMES

In cases where people with learning disabilities are unable to find meaningful work, or are unable to enough work to maintain a decent standard of living, there is a need to ensure that they have a sufficient income to live a healthy life, choose healthy options and participate in social events.

To mitigate the physical and mental health impacts of being on a low income, more generous social protection policies would reduce the impacts on diet and housing quality, and on associated stress, and would be beneficial for health.

Not having sufficient income to support good health can lead to higher health costs later in life. Lifetime accounting of the benefit of higher incomes might be beneficial to support informed policy making.



4.4 WORK AND INCOME: MOVING FORWARD

People with learning disabilities want to make an active contribution to society; they want to work, they want value and purpose; yet employment rates for this group are extremely low. (200) Clearly this situation can be improved, as the statistics on supported employment programmes in the UK and the US have demonstrated. The best-performing local areas in England are currently achieving a 22% employment rate for people with learning disabilities (359) – more now needs to be done to spread best practice more widely.

To coincide with the new policy paper on disability and employment published by the Joint Health and Work Unit in November 2017, (357) the Department for Education announced £9.7m of additional funding for local authorities to set up local supported internship forums and provide job coach training, which will benefit young people with a learning disability. (125) Local areas should be encouraged to make use of this substantial pot of funding to raise employment levels. In addition, the DWP is developing the Access to Work scheme and new support for learning-disabled users of social service, to help more severely disabled people have opportunities to work. (357)

Recommendation 7

DWP and DHSC, with the Joint Health and Work Unit (JHWU), should learn from trials and existing programmes, and work with local authorities and employers to ensure that employment offers for people with learning disabilities are available nationally, and provide stakeholders with a timetable that delivers this as rapidly as possible.

Recommendation 8

The Government, specifically DWP and DHSC, should undertake a systematic review of how it supports people with learning disabilities, ensuring that access to work, homes, benefits, health and care services and education are adequate. A review of the sufficiency of the personal budget for EHC plans is advised, to identify whether or not this is being adequately rolled out to those in most need.

5. DISCRIMINATION

The Marmot Review showed for all people:

- Discrimination interacts in complex ways with socioeconomic position in shaping people's health status.
- Discriminatory practices compound existing socioeconomic disadvantage.
- Age, gender and ethnic differences in health outcomes heighten such discriminatory practices.
- Discriminatory practices may be covert or overt, but either way cause psychosocial stress and toxic effects.
- An awareness of the attitudinal changes needed to ensure people are treated on an equal, non-discriminatory basis is vital.

5.1. THE NATURE OF DISCRIMINATION

People with learning disabilities are more likely than the general population to suffer from discrimination, poor access to some health services and worse employment prospects as a result of their disabilities, all of which can impact negatively on their health. Discriminatory public attitudes towards people with learning disabilities can restrict where they go, how safe they feel, how they travel and who they speak to, and result in feelings of low self-esteem, worry, anxiety, stress and other mental health issues. (103) Discriminatory attitudes have direct and profound social and psychosocial impacts that limit community connectedness, health and wellbeing.

In a survey of the general population, three-quarters of people were not able to give an accurate example of a 'learning disability'. The capabilities of people with learning disabilities are commonly misconceived and often underestimated. However, in reality 80% of people who meet the criteria for having a 'learning disability' have a mild or moderate disability and are able to act largely independently in their everyday lives. (103)

Discrimination can be covert and is sometimes unintended, based on misconceptions regarding capacities and abilities, for example. However, overt discrimination is also widely experienced by people with learning disabilities. This manifests in exclusion from activities and opportunities, name-calling, bullying, being stared at, and being targeted by hostility. (104) 36% of people with learning disabilities in the UK said that over the past year they had experienced hostility, aggression or violence from a stranger because of their learning disability. (220) Police data shows an increase in disability hate crime between 2011 and 2016. Of the 43,748 hate crimes recorded in England and Wales in 2011/2012, 1,744 (4%) were disability-related hate; this figure increased by 107% to 3,629 recorded cases in 2015/16. (237)

However, disability-related bullying and hate crime have not been picked up, accurately recorded or taken seriously by police in the UK, according to the Children's Commissioner. (238, 239, 240) In 2011, fewer than 2,000 such crimes were reported to police forces in England and Wales and of those, only 523 resulted in a conviction. (241)

Hate crime against people with learning disabilities is most likely to involve a single perpetrator (59% of reported cases). (242) In one study, most victims with a learning disability know the perpetrator, (242) and other research shows that perpetrators are likely to have access to the victim's finances and their home. (243) The most commonly alleged perpetrators are social care staff (28%), another vulnerable adult (21%), another family member (excluding partners), 14% or an unknown perpetrator (12%). (43)

The most common types of alleged abuse concerning adults with learning disabilities are physical abuse (38%), followed by emotional/ psychological abuse (18%), neglect (18%), financial abuse (13%) and sexual abuse (9%). (43) Allegations of abuse concerning adults with learning disabilities in 2011/12 were substantiated in a third of cases. (43) People with learning disabilities may be more likely to have limited rehousing options and/or access to alternative carers, making it more difficult for them to report or escape their experiences of abuse. Perpetrators of some types of abuse can act as 'pretend' friends (this is sometimes referred to as 'mate crime'), who use their perceived friendship to take advantage of the victim, their money or other resources, or to develop a long-term abusive relationship. (43)

5.2. OUTCOMES CAN BE BETTER: GOOD PRACTICE EXAMPLES

The current evidence base offers few conclusions to provide guidance to policy-makers or programme commissioners. However, actions can be taken to prevent the everyday latent discrimination that emanates from a lack of understanding of people with learning disabilities. In particular, greater integration of children with learning disabilities into mainstream schools, such as in Tanzania, and of adults into workplaces, can help reduce misconceptions. (103)

One of the clear messages from the research is that in the majority of severe cases of abuse, neglect and violence, the person with the learning disability knows the perpetrator. Given the importance of the few relationships that people with learning disabilities may have, it is important that carers and family are supported in their role as care providers for people with learning disabilities. Poor social determinants of health will exacerbate stress, and so efforts to tackle unemployment, low income and poor housing and to support carers, with measures to reduce reliance on one person, should be considered, alongside respite care. In Tanzania the government has allowed people with learning disabilities to go to mainstream schools by establishing classes within those schools at primary level and total inclusion at secondary level.

After primary school, those who exhibit some improvement are enrolled in centres where skills development and practical lessons are taught. Such centres are funded by the Government. (81)

5.3 DISCRIMINATION: MOVING FORWARD

Recommendation 9

PHE, local authorities and NHSE should support coordinated campaigns for greater integration of people with learning disabilities into mainstream society, to reduce discrimination and stigma and support representation. This should include a push towards more inclusion of children with learning disabilities within mainstream schooling. To build on progress made by NHSE, public sector employers should be mandated to provide opportunities for those with learning disabilities, and private sector employers should be incentivised to do the same by supporting apprenticeships for people with learning disabilities.

Recommendation 10

A hearts and minds campaign is recommended, led by a collaboration of learning disability campaign groups close to the cause, to improve attitudes towards people with learning disabilities. This should build on successful campaigns for other minority groups. Alongside this, a review of general attitudes and perceived safeguarding requirements and procedures within professional, community and educational settings may be useful to understand detrimental attitudes towards people with learning disabilities. This work should be evaluated given that there is little evidence regarding effective practice in this area. Further, tougher and more visible punishment of crimes against those with learning disabilities should be considered by the Home Office.

6. SOCIAL PARTICIPATION

The Marmot Review showed for all adults:

- Social capital the links between individuals that bind and connect people within and between communities - provides a source of resilience and a buffer against risks of poor health.
- Social capital works by providing social support, which is critical to physical and mental wellbeing, and the networks that help people find work, or get through economic and other material difficulties.
- Individual empowerment requires social action.
- Building healthier and more sustainable communities involves choosing to invest differently.
- Feelings of low status and of lacking social networks are significant sources of stress throughout the population.

6.1 SOCIAL CONNECTIONS

Half of all people with a learning disability experience chronic loneliness, compared with around 15 to 30% of people in the general population. (307)

The figures are stark. One study found that one in three people with learning disabilities find themselves stuck indoors on a Saturday, unable to take part in leisure activities. Nearly half (49.3%) would like to spend more time outside their house. (314) Another survey showed that people with learning disabilities spend 75% of their time with no contact from staff or anyone else and received support for only about five minutes per hour. (316)

As in the general population, among people with a learning disability loneliness has been associated with health risks such as depression and stress. (308, 309) Loneliness is directly linked to health risks, such as high blood pressure and higher mortality risk. (307, 310) Holt-Lunstad et al. (311) found that across 148 studies (involving a total of over 300,000 people) the participants with stronger social relationships had a 50% less risk of mortality than people with less developed social relationships. The magnitude of this effect is greater than that of many well-known mortality risk factors, such as obesity and physical inactivity. (311)

More key evidence on social networks and friendships

- Children and adults with a learning disability usually have smaller social networks, and weaker and more distant social relationships, than those without a learning disability. (300, 301, 303)
- 2. One-third of children with a learning disability say they find it hard to make friends, in comparison with 9% of children without a learning disability. (302)
- For adults with a learning disability, it is common to have relationships only with the people they live with and with support staff. (298, 303)
- 4. 41% of adults with a learning disability do not have more than yearly contact with family members they do not live with. (304)
- 5. People with profound and multiple learning disabilities are less likely to participate in social and leisure activities than those with a mild, moderate or severe learning disability. (304)
- 6. Friendship needs of people with profound and multiple learning disabilities are often ignored, yet people with these conditions are capable of forming relationships, making choices and communicating with others through vocalisation or touch. (305)

In a study of 37 adolescents with learning disabilities, the participants reported that what constitutes good wellbeing for disabled young people differs little from that of their non-disabled peers – positive family relationships, good friendships, social interaction and participation. (284) What varied for them was the high reliance on family/carers in facilitating opportunities to take part in activities and engage socially with their peers, for example through the provision of transport. Activities they valued included attending formal clubs and societies and respite services. They needed activities to go to, like most teenagers. They recognised that good psychological wellbeing was characterised by having aspirations, choice, autonomy, self-determination and a sense of reaching their potential. Negative experiences included bullying, disrespect, dependence, lack of choice and over-protectiveness from parents. (284)

The charity Mencap has drawn up a list of barriers to gaining a social life and friendship for people with learning disabilities. (299) We took these barriers and came up with positive elements that would potentially enable people with learning disabilities

Elements to improve social life - from Mencap evidence

Good communication to find out what people like to do

Accessible activities and events

Support and contact, particularly in the evenings and at weekends

Avoiding the need for people with a learning disability to leave events early – e.g. by not having support workers on shift changes

Easy-to-read information about events, including information about accessibility of facilities

Self-confidence and social skills

Money to pay for entrance fees, transport, and accompanying support workers (plus their entrance fee)

6.2. OUTCOMES CAN BE BETTER: GOOD PRACTICE EXAMPLES

There are initiatives that have been shown to be effective in improving social connections. For example, after participating with a Best Buddies scheme, which initiates and supports friendships between disabled and non-disabled people, three-quarters of people with learning disabilities reported in a 2014 survey feeling more accepted by their friends and in their communities, and 55% reported feeling more confident in engaging with other online social networks. (327)

Interventions to increase the possibility of making friendships for people with learning disabilities, often within the structural restrictions of caring, are starting to emerge, though they are small in terms of their impact at present. The Stay Up Late Campaign is a charity promoting active social lives for people with learning disabilities. (306) It runs an active Twitter campaign, with 16,600 followers, potentially providing a good example of the harnessing of modern social media for people with learning disabilities to connect and organise their own campaigns. Based on workshops about the freedoms that people with learning disabilities want, conducted over a three-year period, Stay Up Late has drawn up a 'Magna Carta' that sets out a range of freedoms – to choose support staff, to have happy support staff, to choose friends and have a social life, to choose where to live and to have the right to have a relationship and a sex life.

Stay Up Late has helped set up a number of 'Gig Buddies' projects in the UK. Set up by the Sussex branch in 2012, Gig Buddies is a volunteer befriending initiative for adults with mild to moderate learning disabilities. The scheme aims to match people with learning disabilities who like going out to gigs and events with volunteers who like the same types of music. (306) Volunteers are matched with clients and Gig Buddies are then encouraged to go out to a gig at least once a month at a mainstream venue. Gig Buddies also organise their own social events. No figures are available for the numbers of people involved as yet, but the model is becoming popular internationally. Brighton Stay Up Late is now a social franchise. Gig Buddies Scotland was launched in 2015 and Gig Buddies Sydney is now well established.



6.3 SOCIAL PARTICIPATION: MOVING FORWARD

We would expect that some of the recommendations intended to reduce discrimination outlined in the previous chapter would have a positive impact on social isolation. For example, the hearts and minds campaign might include more positive imagery and representation regarding people with learning disabilities from publicly funded bodies such as the BBC, which may help to break down some barriers between the general population and the population of people with learning disabilities.

However, this alone may be insufficient and clearly more needs to be done to reduce loneliness and social isolation for this group.

Recommendation 11

Friendship support groups should be made available to all people with learning disabilities. As part of education, health and care plans, children and young people with learning disabilities should be linked with friendship groups, and to networks that will support their participation in society. A wellbeing plan for adults with learning disabilities should consider not just the medical needs arising from their disability but also their social interaction needs, and professionals should be required to link people with appropriate friendship support groups.

REFERENCES

- The Marmot Review Team. Fair Society Healthy Lives. 2010. London: UCL. (Online) Available at: www. instituteofhealthequity.org/resources-reports/fairsociety-healthy-lives-the-marmot-review
- Challenging Behaviour Foundation. Early intervention for children with learning disabilities whose behaviours challenge, Briefing paper. Nov 2014. (Online) Available at: www.challengingbehaviour.org.uk/learningdisability-files/Briefing-Paper.pdf
- 3) World Health Organization. Closing the gap in a generation: Health equity through action on the social determinants of health. Final report of the Commission on the Social Determinants of Health. 2008. Geneva: World Health Organization (Online) Available at: www.who.int/social_determinants/thecommission/ finalreport/en/
- Department of Health. DH Winterbourne View Review: Concordat: Programme of Action. 2012a. London: Department of Health. Transforming Care: A National Response to Winterbourne View Hospital. 2012b. London: Department of Health.
- 5) Glover, G. The Uptake of Learning Disability Health Checks 2013 to 2014. 2014. Public Health England. (Online) Available at: http://webarchive. nationalarchives.gov.uk/20160704170921/https://www. improvinghealthandlives.org.uk/publications/1239/ The_Uptake_of_Learning_Disabilities_Health_ Checks, 2013_to_2014
- 6) Emerson, E, Hastings, R P, Mcgill P, Pinney A and Shurlock J. Estimating the number of children in England with learning disabilities and whose behaviour challenges. Working Paper. Sept. 2014. Challenging Behaviour Foundation. (Online) Available at: www. challengingbehaviour.org.uk/learning-disability-files/ Estimating-the-Number-of-Children-with-LD-and-CBin-England.pdf

- 7) Hatton, C and Emerson, E. Trends in the identification of children with learning disabilities within state schools in England. Tizard Learning Disability Review, 2016, 21 (2): 108-112. https://doi.org/10.1108/TLDR-01-2016-0002
- Emerson, E and Hatton, C. Health Inequalities and People with Intellectual Disabilities. 2014. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press https://doi.org/10.1017/ CBO9781139192484
- Emerson, E, Hatton, C, Robertson, J, Baines, S, Christie, A and Glover, G. People with Learning Disabilities in England 2012. Improving Health and Lives: Learning Disabilities Observatory.
- 10) UNICEF Office of Research-Innocenti. Innocenti Insight no. 12: Children and disability in transition in CEE/CIS and Baltic states. 2005. (Online) Available at: www. unicef.org/ceecis/Disability- eng.pdf
- Maulik, P, Mascarenhas, M, Mathers, C, Dua, T, Saxena, S. Prevalence of intellectual disability: a meta-analysis of population-based studies. Res Dev Disabil, 2011, Mar-Apr, 32(2): 419-36. doi: 10.1016/j.ridd.2010.12.018
- 12) McKenzie, K, Milton, M, Smith, G et al. Systematic Review of the Prevalence and Incidence of Intellectual Disabilities: Current Trends and Issues. Curr Dev Disord Rep, 2016, 3:104. doi: 10.1007/s40474-016-0085-7
- Glover, G, Evison, F and Emerson, E. How Rates of Learning Disabilities and Autism in Children Vary Between Areas. 2011. Improving Health and Lives: Learning Disabilities Observatory.
- 14) Eric Emerson, (2009) "Estimating future numbers of adults with profound multiple learning disabilities in England", Tizard Learning Disability Review, Vol. 14 Issue: 4, pp.49-55, https://doi. org/10.1108/13595474200900040

- 15) Department of Health. Termination statistics. May 2016. (Online) Available at: www.ons. gov.uk/peoplepopulationandcommunity/ birthsdeathsandmarriages/conceptionandfertilityrates/ bulletins/conceptionstatistics/2016
- King, T M, Glascoe, F P. Developmental surveillance of infants and young children in pediatric primary care. Current Opinion in Pediatrics, 2003, 15: 624-629.
- 17) Department for Education. Special educational needs in England. January 2016. (Online) Available at: www. gov.uk/government/statistics/special-educationalneeds-in-england-january-2016
- 18) Turner, S. Improving the Uptake of Health Checks for Adults with Learning Disabilities. Evidence into practice report no.6. 2013. Improving Health and Lives: Learning Disabilities Observatory.
- 19) Maulik, P K, Mascarenhas, M N, Mathers, C D, Dua, T and Saxena, S. Corregendum to Prevalence of intellectual disability: A meta-analysis of population-based studies. Research in Developmental Disabilities, 2013, 34: 729. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ridd.2010.12.018
- 20) Emerson, E. Self-reported exposure to disablism is associated with poorer self-reported health and wellbeing among adults with intellectual disabilities in England: Cross-sectional Survey. Pub Health, 2010, 124: 682-689. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.puhe.2010.08.020
- Emerson, E. Deprivation, ethnicity and the prevalence of intellectual and developmental disabilities. J Epidemiol Community Health, 2012, 66:218-224. https:// doi.org/10.1136/jech.2010.111773
- 22) OHara, J and Martin, H. Parents with learning disabilities: a study of gender and cultural perspectives in East London. BJ Learning Dis, Mar 2003, 31(1): 18–24. doi 10.1046/j.1468-3156.2003.00197.x

- 23) Public Health England. People with Learning Disabilities in England 2015. Nov 2016. www.gov.uk/government/ uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/613182/ PWLDIE_2015_main_report_NB050917.pdf
- 24) Children's Commissioner. Implementation of the UN Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities: Submission to inform the CPRD list of issues on the UK. Feb 2017. Children's Commissioner for England.
- 25) Horridge, K A, Harvey, C, McGarry, K, Williams, J, Whittlingum, G, Busk, M, Fox, S, Baird, G and Spencer, A. Quantifying multifaceted needs captured at the point of care. Development of a Disabilities Terminology Set and Disabilities Complexity Scale, Dev Medicine & Child Neurology, 2016, doi: 10.1111/dmcn.13102
- 26) Turner, S. Health Inequalities and People with Learning Disabilities in the UK. 2011. Improving Health and Lives: Learning Disabilities Observatory. (Online) Available at: www.ndti.org.uk/uploads/files/IHaL_2011_ healthinequalitiessocialcare_guidance_final.pdf
- 27) Youth in Mind. SDQ for 2-4 year olds: Normative data from Britain. 2014. (Online) Available at: www.sdqinfo. com/norms/UK3yearNorm.html
- 28) Emerson, E, Einfeld, S L, Stancliffe, R. Predictors of the persistence of conduct difficulties in children with cognitive delay. Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry, 2011, 52(11):1184-1194. https://doi.org/10.1111/ j.1469-7610.2011.02413.x
- 29) Emerson, E and Einfeld, S. Challenging Behaviour (3rd ed.). 2011. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. ISBN: 978-0521728935
- 30) Emerson, E. Commentary: our children deserve better. Tizard Learning Disability Review, 2014, 19 (4):190-193 http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/TLDR-07-2014-0023
- Emerson, E and Hatton, C. Mental health of children and adolescents with intellectual disabilities in Britain. Brit J Psychiatry, Nov 2007, 191(6): 493-499; doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.107.038729
- 32) Hatton, C, Emerson E, Robertson, J and Baines, S. The mental health of British adults with intellectual impairments living in General Households. Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities, Jan 2017, 30 (1):188-197. https://doi.org/10.1111/jar.12232

- Gore, N, Hastings, R and Brady, S. Early intervention for children with learning disabilities: making use of what we know, Tizard Learning Disability Review, 2014, 19(4): 181 – 189. https://doi.org/10.1108/TLDR-08-2013-0037
- 34) Public Health England. The determinants of health inequities experienced by children with learning disabilities. 2015. Gateway number: 2014725. www. gcad.info/media/294672/determinants_of_child_ health_inequalities.pdf
- 35) NHS Digital, Learning Disabilities Census Report England. 30 September 2013. http://content.digital.nhs. uk/catalogue/PUB13149
- 36) Children's Heart Foundation, Blog: Children's Heart Federation response to the consultation on the Green Paper: Special Education Needs and Disability - Support and Aspiration. July 2011. www.chfed. org.uk/childrens-heart-federation-response-to-theconsultation-on-the-green-paper-special-educationneeds-and-disability-support-and-aspiration
- 37) United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organisation (UNESCO). The Salamanca Statement and Framework for Action on Special Needs Education. Salamanca, Spain, 7-10 Jun 1994. Learning: The Treasure Within. Report to UNESCO of the International Commission on Education for the Twenty-first Century. Paris: UNESCO. Welcoming Schools. Students with Disabilities in Regular Schools. 1999. Paris: UNESCO. (Online) Available at: www.unesco.org/education/pdf/ SALAMA_E.PDF
- World Health Organization. World Health Survey.
 2002-2004. Geneva: World Health Organization.
 (Online) Available at: www.who.int/healthinfo/survey/ en
- 39) Department for Education. Early years foundation stage profile results: 2015 to 2016. www.gov.uk/ government/statistics/early-years-foundation-stageprofile-results-2015-to-2016
- 40) Children's Commissioner. The views and experiences of children in residential special schools.
 Overview report. 2014. (Online) Available at: www. childrenscommissioner.gov.uk/publication/views-andexperiences-of-children-in-residential-special-schools/

- 41) Pellicano, P, Hill, V, Croydon, A, Greathead, S, Kenny, L and Yates, R with Wac Arts My Life at School. Understanding the experiences of children and young people with special educational needs in residential special schools. 2014. Children's Commissioner. (Online) Available at: www.childrenscommissioner.gov.uk/wpcontent/uploads/2017/07/My_Life_at_School.pdf
- 42) Gore, N, Brady, S, Cormack, M, McGill, P, Shurlock, J, Jackson-Brown, F et al. Residential school placements for children and young people with intellectual disabilities. Their use and implications for Adult Social Care. NIHR School for Social Care Research Scoping Review. 2015. (Online) Available at: http://sscr.nihr. ac.uk/PDF/ScopingReviews/SR10.pdf
- 43) Emerson, E, Baines, S, Allerton, L and Welch, V. Health Inequalities and People with Learning Disabilities in the UK: 2012. 2012. Improving Health and Lives: The Learning Disabilities Public Health Observatory. (Online) Available at: http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov. uk/20160704150527/http://improvinghealthandlives. org.uk/securefiles/160704_1635//IHAL%202012-11%20 Health%20Inequalities_r1.pdf
- 44) Kiely, M. The prevalence of mental retardation. Epidemiological Review, 1987, 9:194-218.
- 45) Emerson, E and Hatton, C. Health Inequalities and People with Intellectual Disabilities. 2014.
 Cambridge: Cambridge University Press. Online ISBN: 9781139192484
- 46) Olsson, M B and Hwang, P C. Influence of macrostructure of society on the life situation of families with a child with intellectual disability: Sweden as an example. J Intellectual Disability Research, 2003, 47(Pt 4-5): 328-41.
- 47) Contact a Family. Counting the Costs 2012. The financial reality for families with disabled children across the UK. Online survey results. (Online) Available at: www.cafamily.org.uk/media/381221/counting_the_ costs_2012_full_report.pdf
- 48) Selwyn, R, Dorrans, S. Moorhouse Consortium: Department for Education. Review of the Family Fund Trust Research Report, 2013 (Online) Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/ uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/191012/ DFE-RR293A.pdf



- 49) Inclusion Europe. Children's Rights for All! Monitoring the implementation of the United Nations Convention on the Rights of the Child for children with intellectual disabilities (2009-2011). (Online) Available at: www. childrights4all.eu
- 50) Totsika, V, Hastings, R P, Emerson, E, Berridge, D M and Lancaster, G A. Behaviour problems at five years of age and maternal mental health in autism and intellectual disability, J Abnorm Child Psychology, 2011a, 39(8): 1137-47. / Totsika, V, Hastings, R P, Emerson, E , Lancaster, G A and Berridge, D M. A population-based investigation of behavioural and emotional problems and maternal mental health: associations with autism and intellectual disability, J Child Psychology and Psychiatry, 2011b, 52(1): 91-9.
- Emerson, E, Malam, S, Davides, I and Spencer, K. Adults with Learning Difficulties in England 2003/4. 2005.
- 52) McGaw, S and Sturmey, P. Identifying the needs of parents with learning disabilities: A review. Child Abuse Review, Jun 1993, 2(2): 101–117. doi 10.1002/ car.2380020207
- 53) Cleaver, H and Nicholson, D. Parental Learning Disability and Children's Needs: Family Experiences and Effective Practice. 2007. Royal Holloway. (Online) Available at: http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov. uk/20130321053928/https://www.education.gov.uk/ publications/eOrderingDownload/DCSF-00273-2008. pdf
- 54) Tymchuck, A. Predicting adequacy of parenting by people with mental retardation. Child Abuse and Neglect, 1992, 16:165-178.
- 55) CHANGE. Report of National Gathering of Parents with Learning Disabilities. 2005. Leeds.
- 56) Cooke, P. ACTing to Support Parents with Learning Disabilities. 2005. Nottingham: Ann Craft Trust.
- 57) Tarleton, B, Ward, L and Howard, J. Finding the Right Support: A review of issues and positive practice in supporting parents with learning difficulties and their children. 2006. Bristol: University of Bristol. (Online) Available at: https://baringfoundation.org.uk/wpcontent/uploads/2014/10/Findingrightsupport.pdf

- 58) Working Together with Parents Network (WTPN). Update of the DoH/DfES Good practice guidance on working with parents with a learning disability (2007). 2016. University of Bristol / Esmee Fairburn Foundation. (Online) Available at: www.bristol.ac.uk/ media-library/sites/sps/documents/wtpn/2016%20 WTPN%20UPDATE%200F%20THE%20GPG%20-%20 finalised%20with%20cover.pdf
- 59) La Valle, I. The Paving the Way project: Early intervention for children with learning disabilities whose behaviour challenges. 2016. Challenging Behaviour Foundation for Disabled Children. (Online) Available at: www.challengingbehaviour.org.uk/cbfarticles/latest-news/paving-the-way.html
- 60) Hirsch, D. Addressing the poverty premium: approaches to regulation. 2013. London: Consumer Futures. (Online) Available at: https://dspace.lboro. ac.uk/dspace-jspui/handle/2134/16999
- 61) Council for Disabled Children. These are our children - a review by Christine Lenehan. 2017. Council for Disabled Children.(online) Available at: www.ncb.org. uk/sites/default/files/field/attachment/These%20 are%20Our%20CHildren_Lenehan_Review_Report.pdf
- 62) Lemmi, V, Knapp, M, Gore, N, Cooper, V, Jackson-Brown, F, Reid, C Saville, M and BC Delphi Group. What is standard care for people with learning disabilities and behaviour that challenges and what does it cost? British Journal of Learning Disabilities, Dec 2016, 44(4): 309-321.
- 63) Baines, S, Emerson, E, Hatton, C, McLean, J and Glover, G. Joint Strategic Needs Assessments: How well do they address the needs of people with learning disabilities? Learning Disabilities Observatory. 2013. Improving Health and Lives: The Learning Disabilities Public Health Observatory.
- 64) National Development Team for Inclusion. Guide for commissioners of services for children and young people who challenge services. 2017. (online) Available at: www.ndti.org.uk/uploads/files/Commissioning_ guidance_final.pdf

- 65) Lindsay, G, Cullen, M A, Cullen, S, Totsika, V, Bakopoulou, I, Goodlad, S et al. Trial Evaluation: Final Report. 2014. University of Warwick /Department of Education. (Online) Available at: https://assets. publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/ uploads/attachment_data/file/332184/RB357_-_ CANparent_trial_evaluation_final_report__Research_ Brief_08_07_14.pdf
- 66) Sanders, M R. Triple P-Positive Parenting Program as a Public Health Approach to Strengthening Parenting, J Fam Psychology, 2008, 22(3): 506 -517. doi:10.1037/0893-3200.22.3.506
- 67) Marryat, L., Thompson, L., McGranachan, M., Barry, S., Sim, F., White, J. and Wilson, P. (2014) Parenting Support Framework Evaluation Final Report, 2014, Project Report. NHS Greater Glasgow and Clyde, Glasgow (Online) Available at: http://eprints.gla.ac.uk/113339/
- 68) Tellegan, C L and Sanders, M R. Stepping Stones Triple P-Positive Parenting Program for children with disability: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Research in Developmental Disabilities, 2013, 34: 1556-1571.
- 69) Chadwick O, Momcilovic N, Rossiter R, Stumbles E and Taylor E. A randomized trial of brief individual versus group parent training for behaviour problems in children with severe learning disabilities. Behavioural and Cognitive Psychotherapy, 2001, 29:151-167.
- 70) McIntyre, L L. Adapting Webster-Stratton's Incredible Years Parent Training for Children with Developmental Delay: Findings from a Treatment Group Only Study. J Intellect Disabil Res., Dec 2008, 52(12): 1176–1192. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2788.2008.01108.x
- 71) Halpin, H, Pitt, S and Dodd, E. Early Bird in South Staffordshire: reflections on an innovative model of interagency working to deliver an intervention for families of preschool children with autistic spectrum disorder, 2011, Brit J Ed 38(1): 4-8.
- 72) Public Health England. Local action on health inequalities: Building children and young people's resilience in schools. 2014. London: Public Health England. (Online) Available at: www. instituteofhealthequity.org/resources-reports/buildingchildren-and-young-peoples-resilience-in-schools



- 73) Carpenter, B, Egerton, J. et al. The Complex Learning Difficulties and Disabilities Research Project: Developing pathways to personalised learning. 2011. INet/Specialist Schools and Academies Trust.(Online) Available at: http://complexneeds.org.uk/modules/ Module-3.2-Engaging-in-learning---key-approaches/ All/downloads/m10p010d/the_complex_learning_ difficulties.pdf
- 74) ADASS (Directors of Adult Social Services), LGA (Local Government Association), NHS England. Supporting people with a learning disability and/or autism who display behaviour that challenges, including those with a mental health condition. Oct 2015. (Online) Available at: www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/ service-model-291015.pdf
- 75) Pordes Bowers, A, Strelitz, J, Allen, J and Donkin, A. An Equal Start: Improving Outcomes in Children's Centres - The Evidence Review. 2012. Institute of Health Equity, University College London. (Online) Available at: www. instituteofhealthequity.org/resources-reports/an-equalstart-improving-outcomes-in-childrens-centres/anequal-start-evidence-review.pdf
- 76) Allen, G. Early Intervention: The Next Steps. An Independent Report to Her Majesty's Government. 2011. London: Cabinet Office and DWP. (Online) Available at: https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/earlyintervention-the-next-steps--2
- 77) Cunha, F, Heckman, J J and Lochner, L. Interpreting the Evidence on Life Cycle Skill Formation, Handbook of the Economics of Education. 2006. Elsevier. Vol I 697-812 Ch 12 https://doi.org/10.1016/S1574-0692(06)01012-9
- 78) Kelly, Y, Sacker, A, Del Bono, E, Francesconi, M and Marmot M. What role for the home learning environment and parenting in reducing the socioeconomic gradient in child development? Findings from the Millennium Cohort Study. Archives of Disease in Childhood, 2011, 96: 832-837. DOI: 10.1136/ adc.2010.195917
- 79) Stobbs, P. What are P scales and do we need them? Special Education Needs Magazine. 28 Jun 2017. (Online) Available at: https://senmagazine.co.uk/ articles/articles/senarticles/what-are-p-scales-and-dowe-need-them-philippa-stobbs-investigates

- 80) Di Giulio, P, Philipov, D and Jaschinski, I. Families with disabled children in different European countries.
 Families and Societies Working Paper 23, 2014.
 (Online) Available at: http://www.familiesandsocieties.
 eu/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/WorkingPaper66_
 NEW.pdf
- Scior, K, Hamid, A, Hastings, R, Werner, S, Belton,
 C, Laniyan, A, Patel, M, and Kett, M. Intellectual
 Disabilities: Raising Awareness and Combating Stigma
 a Global Review. 2015. London: University College
 London. (Online) Available at: www.ucl.ac.uk/ciddr/
 publications
- 82) Challenging Behaviour Foundation, Council for Disabled Children, Tizard, Children's Commissioner and Mencap. Statement on restrictive physical interventions with children. 2016. The Challenging Behaviour Foundation. (Online) Available at: www. challengingbehaviour.org.uk/cbf-articles/latest-news/ restrictive-children.html
- 83) NHS England. Building the Right Support: A national plan to develop community services and close inpatient facilities for people with a learning disability and/or autism who display behaviour that challenges, including those with a mental health condition. 2015. (Online) Available at: www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/ uploads/2015/10/ld-nat-imp-plan-oct15.pdf
- 84) Health and Social Care Information Centre. Learning Disability Statistics - Annual Overview, England 2015-2016. (Online) Available at: http://content.digital.nhs. uk/catalogue/PUB20824
- 85) National Development Team for Inclusion and In Control. Guide for Commissioners of Services for Children and Young People who challenge services.
 2017. National Development Team for Inclusion. (Online) Available at: www.ndti.org.uk/uploads/files/ Commissioning_guidance_final.pdf
- 86) Mansell, J and Beadle-Brown, J. Person-centred planning or person-centred action? Policy and practice in intellectual disability services. Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities, 2004, 17 (1): 1–9. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1468-3148.2004.00175.x

- 87) McGill, P. Residential schools for children with learning disabilities in England: recent research and issues for future provision. Tizard Learning Disability Review, 2008, 13 (4): 4-12.
- 88) McGill, P and Poynter, J. High cost residential placements for adults with intellectual disabilities. Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities, 2012, 25 (6): 584-7. 10.1111/j.1468-3148.2012.00689.x
- 89) Lemmi, V, Knapp, M, Gore, N J, Cooper, V, Jackson Brown, F, Reid, C and Saville, M. What is standard care for people with learning disabilities and behaviour that challenges and what does it cost? British Journal of Learning Disabilities, 2016, 44 (4): 309-321. https://doi. org/10.1111/bld.12168
- 90) Social Mobility Commission. State of the Nation 2016, Social Mobility in Great Britain. 2016. London: HMSO. (Online) Available at: www.gov.uk/government/ uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/ file/569410/Social_Mobility_Commission_2016_ REPORT_WEB_1_.pdf
- 91) Department for Education and Employment. Code of practice on the identification and assessment of special educational needs. 1994. London: HMSO. (Online) Available at: www.legislation.gov.uk/uksi/1994/1414/made
- 92) Department for Education and Skills. Special Educational Needs: Code of Practice. 2001. London: DfES. (Online) Available at: https://assets.publishing. service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/273877/special_educational_ needs_code_of_practice.pdf
- 93) National Institute for Health and Clinical Excellence (NICE). Transition from children's to adults' services for young people using health or social care services. NICE guideline, Feb 2016. (Online) Available at: www.nice. org.uk/guidance/ng43
- 94) East of England Managed Clinical Network. Transitions into adulthood for young people with a learning disability: standards and outcomes guidance. Final report. December 2013. East of England Managed Clinical Network Mental Health and Learning Disability. (Online) Available at: www.rcpsych.ac.uk/pdf/ Final%20report%20transitions%20project%2030%20 December%202013b.pdf



- 95) Stewart, D et al. Transition to adulthood for youth with disabilities: evidence from the literature. International Encyclopaedia of Rehabilitation. 2008.
- 96) Times Educational Supplement. Increase in number of special school pupils reverses trend towards inclusion. Times Educational Supplement Connect, 10 Aug 2014. (Online) Available at: www.tes.com/news/increase-number-special-school-pupils-reverses-trend-towards-inclusion
- 97) National Development Team for Inclusion. Reviewing the Commissioning of Services for Children and Young People who Challenge: End of project report, Apr 2016. (Online) Available at: www.ndti.org.uk/uploads/ files/Commissioning_Services_for_Children_who_ Challenge_Final_Report.pdf
- 98) Pinney, A. Understanding the needs of disabled children with complex needs or life-limiting conditions. 2017. Exploratory analysis commissioned by the Council for Disabled Children and the True Colours Trust. (Online) Available at: www.truecolourstrust.org.uk/ wp-content/uploads/2017/02/CDC.datareview.final_. revised.pdf
- 99) Buckley, S, Bird, G, Sacks, B and Archer, T. A comparison of mainstream and special education for teenagers. Down Syndrome Research and Practice, 2006, 9(3), 54-67. (online) Available at: https://library. down-syndrome.org/en-gb/research-practice/09/3/ comparison-mainstream-special-education-teenagersdown-syndrome-implications-parents-teachers/
- 100) Sermier Dessemontet, R and Bless, G. The impact of including children with intellectual disability in general education classrooms on the academic achievement of their low-, average-, and high-achieving peers, Journal of Intellectual & Developmental Disability, 2013, 8(1). https://doi.org/10.3109/13668250.2012.757589
- 101) Inclusion International. Better Education for All: When we're included too - Global Report. 2009. Salamanca, Spain: Instituto Universitario de Integración en la Comunidad (INICO) / London: University of East London. (Online) Available at: http://ii.gmalik.com/ pdfs/Better_Education_for_All_Global_Report_ October_2009.pdf

- 102) Ofsted. Inclusion: does it matter where pupils are taught? Provision and outcomes in different settings for pupils with learning difficulties and disabilities.
 2006. HMI 2535, (Online) Available at: http://dera.ioe. ac.uk/id/eprint/6001
- Scior, K and Werner, S. Changing attitudes to learning disability a review of the evidence. 2015. London:
 Mencap. (Online) Available at: www.mencap.org.uk/ sites/default/files/2016-08/Attitudes_Changing_ Report.pdf
- 104) Department for Education (2016) Revised GCSE and equivalent results in England, 2014 to 2015. SFR 01/2016, 21 January 2016. (Online) Available at: www. gov.uk/government/statistics/revised-gcse-andequivalent-results-in-england-2014-to-2015
- 105) Ofsted. Progression Post-16 for Learners with Learning Difficulties and/or Disabilities. 2011. Scottish Commission for Learning Disability. (Online) Available at: www.gov.uk/government/publications/progressionfrom-school-for-those-with-learning-difficulties-ordisabilities
- 106) Beyer, S and Robinson, C. A Review of the Research Literature on Supported Employment. A Report for the cross-Government learning disability employment strategy team. 2009. (Online) Available at: www.baseuk.org/knowledge/research-literature-review
- 107) Challenge Partners. Assessment in Special Schools and AP settings: A Challenge Partners best practice guide.
 2016. (Online) Available at: www.challengepartners. org/sites/default/files/files/Assessment%20in%20
 Special%20Schools%20and%20AP%20settings.pdf
- 108) Smith, K, Powlitch, S, Little, D, Furniss, F. Social ecology of a residential special school for young people with challenging behaviours: A preliminary report, Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities, 2007, 20(2): 99-104.
- 109) Marlow, N. Keeping up with outcomes for infants born at extremely low gestational ages. JAMA Pediatrics, 2015, 15:7. (Online) Available at: www.epicure.ac.uk/ files/5314/1900/4861/PED1400385Dec2014.pdf

- 110) Perry, J, Allen, D G, Pimm, C, Meek, A, Lowe, K, Groves, S, Cohen, D and Felce, D. Adults with intellectual disabilities and challenging behaviour: the costs and outcomes of in- and out-of-area placements, Journal of Intellectual Disability Research, 2013, 57 (2): 139-152. DOI: 10.1111/j.1365-2788.2012.01558.x
- 111) McGill, P, Cooper, V and Honeyman, G. Developing Better Commissioning for Individuals with Behaviour that Challenges Services - A Scoping Exercise. 2010. Canterbury/Chatham: Tizard Centre/Challenging Behaviour Foundation. (Online) Available at: www. challengingbehaviour.org.uk/learning-disability-files/ Better-Commissioning-full-report.pdf
- 112) National Development Team for Inclusion. What are we learning about Independent Support? Emerging findings and lessons from the evaluation of the Independent Support Programme. 2016. (Online) Available at: www.ndti.org.uk/uploads/files/Emerging_ Findings_And_Lessons_From_The_Evaluation_Of_ The_Independent_Support_Programme_Interim_ Support_Programme_V1.pdf
- 113) Wilkins, A, Love, B, Grieg, R and Bowers, H. Economic Evidence Around Employment Support. Scoping Review. 2012. NDTi /NIHR. (Online) Available at: www. ndti.org.uk/uploads/files/SSCR_Scoping_Review_3_ web_from_LSE,_July12.pdf
- 114) Department of Health. Transition: getting it right for young people. Improving the transition of young people with long term conditions from children's to adult health services. Good practice guidance.
 2006. DoH. (Online) Available at: http://dera.ioe. ac.uk/8742/2/A9R93BB_Redacted.pdf
- 115) Care Quality Commission. From the pond into the sea: Children's transition to adult health services. 2014.
 CQC. (Online) Available at: www.cqc.org.uk/sites/ default/files/CQC_Transition%20Report.pdf
- Special Olympics. Healthy Athletes Prevalence Report:
 2015. Update December 2016. Special Olympics Health.
 (Online) Available at: http://media.specialolympics.
 org/resources/research/health/Healthy-Athletes Prevalence-Report.pdf

- 117) Commission for Social Care Inspection. Growing Up Matters: Better Transition Planning for Young People with Complex Needs. 2007. (Online) Available at: www. bipsolutions.com/docstore/pdf/16064.pdf
- 118) Whittaker, K. The Law and Transition: overview and current duties. 2012. (Online) Available at: www. transitioninfonetwork.org.uk/media/2653/the-lawtransition.pdf
- 119) Kaehne, A. Multiagency protocols in intellectual disabilities transition partnerships: a survey of local authorities in Wales. J Policy and Practice in Intellectual Disabilities, Sept 2010, 7(3).
- 120) Scottish Government Attainment and Leaver Destinations supplementary data, 2013/14. (Online) Available at: www.gov.scot/Topics/Statistics/Browse/ School-Education/leavedestla/follleavedestat/ attainmentandleavers1314
- 121) Department of Health. Pathways to Getting a Life: transition planning for full lives. 2011. (Online) Available at: www.gettingalife.org.uk/downloads/2011_Pathways_ to_getting_a_life.pdf
- 122) Sayce, L. Getting in, staying in and getting on: Disability employment support fit for the future,
 2011. Department for Work and Pensions. (Online) Available at: https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/ government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_ data/file/49779/sayce-report.pdf
- 123) Beyer, S, Meek, A and Daies, A. Regional SEN Transition to Employment Initiative (Real Opportunities): Supported work experience and its impact on young people with intellectual disabilities, their families and employers. May 2014. Cardiff University. https://doi. org/10.1108/AMHID-05-2014-0015
- 124) Department for Education. Support and aspiration:
 A new approach to special educational needs and disability - Progress and next steps. Green paper. 2012.
 DfE. (Online) Available at: www.educationengland.org. uk/documents/pdfs/2011-green-paper-sen.pdf

- 125) Department for Education. Supported internship trial for16 to 24 year old learners with learning difficulties and/or disabilities: An evaluation. Research Report. December 2013. CooperGibson Research/Disability Rights UK. (Online) Available at: https://assets. publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/ uploads/attachment_data/file/263205/DFE-RR314.pdf
- Melling K, Beyer, S and Kilsby, M. Supported employment for people with learning disabilities in the UK: the last 15 years. Tizard Learning Disability Review, 2011, 16(2): 23-32. https://doi.org/10.5042/tldr.2011.0165
- 127) Joseph Rowntree Foundation. The Education and Employment of Disabled Young People. Frustrated Ambition. 2005. RADAR/Remploy (Online) Available at: www.jrf.org.uk/sites/default/files/jrf/migrated/ files/1861348363.pdf
- 128) Towers, C. Thinking Ahead Improving Support for People with Learning Disabilities and Their Families to Plan for the Future. 2013. Foundation for People with Learning Disabilities. (Online) Available at: www. mentalhealth.org.uk/learning-disabilities/our-work/ family-friends-community/thinking-ahead
- 129) Beyer, S, Kaehne, A, Meek, A and Pimm, C. The impact of the youth supported employment programme in Manchester: An evaluation of an employment pathway for Getting a Life Project. 2012. Welsh Centre for Learning Disabilities, Cardiff University. (Online) Available at: www.base-uk.org/sites/default/files/ knowledge/Youth%20Supported%20Employment%20 Programme%20(YSEP)%20-%20an%20evaluation/ ysep_gal_paper_mar2012.pdf
- 130) Rossiter, R, Armstrong, H, Law, D, Martin, K, Phillips, N, Pill, J and Sopena, S. Guidance update and development: On the use of Routine Outcome Measures (ROMs) and feedback tools with Children and Young People with Learning Disabilities (LD), their families and networks. October 2014/March 2015. London & SE CYP-IAPT Learning Collaborative, CORC and CYP-IAPT Outcomes and Evaluation Group (OEG). (Online) Available at: www.corc.uk.net/ media/1206/201503cyp_ld_feedback_roms.pdf

- Martin, J P. Activation and Active Labour Market Policies in OECD Countries: Stylized Facts and Evidence on their Effectiveness. Policy Paper 84. 2014.
 IZA, Germany. (Online) Available at: http://ftp.iza.org/ pp84.pdf
- 132) Health and Social Care Information Centre. Measures from the Adult Social Care Outcomes Framework: England 2014-15, Final Release. 2015. (Online) Available at: http://content.digital.nhs.uk/catalogue/PUB18657/ meas-from-asc-of-eng-1415-fin-rpt.pdf
- 133) HMSO. Improving Work Opportunities for People with a Learning Disability Report of a Working Group on Learning Disabilities and Employment A report to Ministers and the Learning Disability Task Force.
 2006. (Online) Available at: www.realroles.org/rrdocs/ learning_disabilites_employment_report_july_06ver1. pdf
- 134) McTier, A, Macdougall, L and McGregor, A, Hirst, A and Rinne, S. Mapping the employability landscape for people with learning disabilities. 2016. University of Glasgow. (Online) Available at: www.scld.org.uk/wpcontent/uploads/2016/08/SCLD-Report-Web.pdf
- 135) Equality and Human Rights Commission. Disability Report - Being Disabled in Britain. A Journey Less Equal. 2017. (Online) Available at: www. equalityhumanrights.com/en/publication-download/ being-disabled-britain-journey-less-equal
- 136) Emerson, E and Hatton, C. Estimating Future Need/ Demand for Supports for Adults with Learning Disabilities in England. 2004. Lancaster: Institute for Health Research, Lancaster University. (Online) Available at: http://eprints.lancs.ac.uk/21049/1/ CeDR_2008-6_Estimating_Future_Needs_for_Adult_ Social_Care_Services_for_People_with_Learning_ Disabilities_in_England.pdf
- 137) Beyer, S, Meek, A and Davies, A. Supported work experience and its impact on young people with intellectual disabilities, their families and employers. Advances in Mental Health and Intellectual Disabilities, 2017, 10(3): 207 - 220. http://dx.doi.org/10.1108/ AMHID-05-2014-0015

- 138) Office for National Statistics. UK Labour Market: March 2016. Estimates of employment, unemployment, economic inactivity and other employment related statistics for the UK. 2016. (Online) Available at: www.ons.gov.uk/employmentandlabourmarket/ peopleinwork/employmentandemployeetypes/ bulletins/uklabourmarket/march2016
- 139) Health and Social Care Information Centre (HSCIC). Personal Social Services Survey of Adult Carers in England, 2014-15. 2015. (Online) Available at: http:// content.digital.nhs.uk/catalogue/PUB18423/per-socser-sur-ad-car-eng-2014-15-rpt.pdf
- 140) Wirral Mencap. How do we make Wirral a better place to live for people with a learning disability and their families? Consultation Report. 2016. (Online) Available at: www.wirralintelligenceservice.org/media/1623/ wirral-mencap-consultation-report-july-2016.pdf
- Pickard, L. Helping carers to stay in employment would save the Exchequer over a billion pounds a year. London School of Economics. British Politics and Policy at LSE blog, 2012. (Online) Available at: http://eprints. lse.ac.uk/48620/
- 142) Buckner, L and Leander L. Valuing Carers 2015 the rising value of carers' support. 2015. Carers UK. (Online) Available at: www.sheffield.ac.uk/polopoly_fs/1.546409!/file/Valuing-Carers-2015.pdf
- 143) Lysaght, R, Šiška, J and Koenig, O. International Employment Statistics for People With Intellectual Disability – The Case for Common Metrics. Journal of Policy and Practice in Intellectual Disabilities, June 2015, 12 (2): 112–119. doi: 10.1111/jppi.12113
- 144) Care Act 2014. (Online) Available at: www.legislation. gov.uk/ukpga/2014/23/contents/enacted
- 145) Department for Work and Pensions and Department of Health. Work, health and disability: improving lives.
 2016. (Online) Available at: www.gov.uk/government/ consultations/work-health-and-disability-improvinglives/work-health-and-disability-green-paperimproving-lives

- 146) Grieg R, Chapman P, Eley A, Watts, R, Love B and Bourlet, G. The cost-effectiveness of employment support for people with disabilities. 2014. Bath: National Development Team for Inclusion. (Online) Available at: www.ndti.org.uk/uploads/files/SSCR_ The_cost_effectiveness_of_Employment_Support_for_ People_with_Disabilities%2C_NDTi%2C_March_2014_ final.pdf
- 147) MIND. Online Survey Report: People with mental health problems made more unwell by benefits system. 2017. (Online) Available at: www.mind.org.uk/ news-campaigns/news/people-with-mental-healthproblems-made-more-unwell-by-benefits-system/#. Wb-66dOGMnO
- 148) Department for Work and Pensions. Evaluation of Access to Work: Core Evaluation, Research Report No 619, 2009. (Online) Available at: http://webarchive. nationalarchives.gov.uk/20130314010842/http:// research.dwp.gov.uk/asd/asd5/rports2009-2010/ rrep619.pdf
- 149) Beyer, S and Robinson, C. A Review of the Research Literature on Supported Employment: A Report for the cross-Government learning disability employment strategy team. 2009. Department of Health. (Online) Available at: www.base-uk.org/knowledge/researchliterature-review
- 150) Watts, R, Harflett, N, Robinson, C and Greig, R. The Use of Personal Budgets for Employment Support. 2014, National Development Team for Inclusion. (Online) Available at: www.ndti.org.uk/uploads/files/PBs_and_ employment_research_report_v2_4th_June_2014.pdf
- 151) Elite Sea website. History of supported employment service. (Online) Info Available at: www.base-uk.org/ about/members/elite-supported-employment-agency
- 152) Department of Disabilities, Ageing and Independent Living (DAIL). Long-term inclusion in the open labour market, state-wide. (Online) Available at: http://inclusion-international.org/wp-content/ uploads/2017/02/POL_34_USA-Vermont.pdf; and at: Annual Report 2015: http://bit.ly/2eagYYi

- 153) Kaehne, A. Final Report: Evaluation of Employment Outcomes of Project Search UK. 2013. South West Employment Institute. (Online) Available at: http:// base-uk.org/sites/default/files/knowledge/Project%20 Search%20evaluation%20%28August%202014%29/ psreport15aug2014.pdf
- 154) Purvis, A, Small J, Lowrey, L, Whitehurst, D and Davies, M. Project SEARCH Evaluation: Final Report. 2012. Centre for Economic and Social Exclusion. (Online) Available at: http://base-uk.org/sites/default/files/ project-search-report.pdf
- 155) Department of Health. Financial Case for supported employment: Commissioning high quality supported employment makes financial sense. 2011. London: Department of Health. (Online) Available at: www. base-uk.org/sites/default/files/pdfs/financial_case_ for_supported_employment.pdf
- 156) The Action Group, ENABLE Scotland, Forth Sector and IntoWork. 2017. All in Edinburgh. (Online) Available at: http://allinedinburgh.org.uk
- 157) Beyer, S, Goodere, L and Kilsby, M. The costs and benefits of supported employment agencies: findings from a national survey. Employment Service Research Series, 1996 (37). London: Stationery Office.
- 158) Kilsby, M and Beyer, S. A Financial Cost Benefit Analysis of Kent Supported Employment. Establishing a Framework for Analysis. An interim report. 2010. Kent County Council. (Online) Available at: www.base-uk. org/sites/default/files/pdfs/financial_case_for_ supported_employment.pdf
- 159) Department of Health. Financial case for supported employment – Commissioning high quality supported employment makes financial sense. 2011. (Online) Available at: http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov. uk/20110503152106/http://www.valuingpeoplenow. dh.gov.uk/sites/dhvpnweb.rroom.net/files/webfm/ VEN%20Resources%202/Financial%20case%20for%20 supported%20employment.pdf
- 160) Wilkins, A, Love, B, Greig, R and Bowers, H. Economic Evidence Around Employment Support: Scoping Review. 2012, School for Social Care Research.(Online) Available at: www.ndti.org.uk/uploads/files/SSCR_ Scoping_Review_3_web_from_LSE,_July12.pdf



- 161) Modini, M, Tan, L, Brinchmann, B, Wang, M J, Killackey, E, Glozier, N, Mykletun A and Harvey, S B. Supported employment for people with severe mental illness: systematic review and meta-analysis of the international evidence. Br J Psychiatry, 2016, Jul 209(1): 14-22. doi: 10.1192/bjp.bp.115.165092.
- Social Enterprise UK. The State of Social Enterprise Report: Leading the World in Social Enterprise. 2015. (Online) Available at: www.socialenterprise.org.uk/ Handlers/Download.ashx?IDMF=828443a9-2f80-4c2aab2b-81befed6ed05
- 163) Wright, P W et al. Job Creation, Job Destruction and the Role of Small Firms: Firm-Level Evidence for the UK. Oxford Bulletin of Economics and Statistics, 2010, 72 (5). Blackwell Publishing Ltd and the Department of Economics, University of Oxford.
- 164) Reddington, T and Fizsimmons, J. Microenterprise and People with Learning Disabilities. 2011. EnDevA (NW) CIC. (Online) Available at: www.centreforwelfarereform. org/uploads/attachment/366/microenterprise-andpeople-with-learning-disabilities.pdf
- 165) National Audit Office. The disposal of Remploy Businesses. Department for Work and Pensions, HC 1183 SESSION 2013-14, 3 April 2014.
- 166) British Association for Supported Employment. BASE. Home. (Online) Available at: www.base-uk.org
- 167) Shakespeare, T. Help. 2000. Birmingham: AL Venture Press.
- 168) Bates, K, Goodley, D and Runswick-Cole, K. Precarious lives and resistant possibilities: the labour of people with learning disabilities in times of austerity, Disability & Society, 2017, 32(2): 160-175.
- 169) Humber, L A. Social Inclusion through Employment: The Marketisation of Employment Support for People with Learning Disabilities in the United Kingdom. Disability & Society, 2013, 29 (2): 275–289. doi:10.1080/ 09687599.2013.776490.
- 170) Costeloe, K, Hennessy, E, Gibson, A T, Marlow, N and Wilkinsin, A R. The Study: Outcomes to Discharge From Hospital for Infants Born at the Threshold of Viability. Pediatrics, October 2000, 106(4). www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/pubmed/11015506

- 171) Emerson, E. Hatton, C. Robertson, J. Et al. People with Learning Disabilities in England 2012, Improving Health and Lives (IHAL). 2013-10, v3.pdf, 39, Map 6.1. (Online) Available at: www.glh.org.uk/pdfs/PWLDAR2011.pdf
- 172) Department for Education. Special educational needs in England, January 2012: Statistical First Release (SFR) 10/2012. London: Department for Education. (Online) Available at: www.gov.uk/government/statistics/ special-educational-needs-in-england-january-2012
- 173) Contact A Family Annual Review 2015/16. (Online) Available at: www.cafamily.org.uk/media/968958/ annual_review_2015-16.pdf
- 174) Family Fund. Journey of a Family Fund Grant England. 2016/17. (Online) Available at: www.familyfund.org.uk/ Handlers/Download.ashx?IDMF=501f6c37-49ff-4365aaca-9cf8e573d74b
- 175) Scope. About Disability Fuel bills. 2018. (Online) Available at: https://www.scope.org.uk/support/ disabled-people/fuel/overview
- 176) Circle of Life Rediscovery (CLR) and Child and Adolescent Mental Health Learning Disability/ Family Intensive Support Service (CAMHSLD/FISS). An Evaluation of the Woodland Project. Full Report 2017. (Online) Available at: www.circleofliferediscovery.com/uploads/images/ products/The_Woodland_Project_Full_Report_2017.pdf
- 177) Devon Clinical Commissioning Group. Living well with a learning disability in Devon 2014-2017. 2017. (Online) Available at: www.newdevonccg.nhs.uk/ file/?download=true&rid=107575
- 178) Devon Health and Wellbeing Board. A joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy for 2016-2019. (Online) Available at: www.devonhealthandwellbeing.org.uk/strategies
- 179) Improving Futures. Evaluation Report, Annex I Data, methods and caveats. Draft version 1 and 2. 2016. (Online) Available at: www.improvingfutures.org/
- 180) National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE). Challenging behaviour and learning disabilities: prevention and interventions for people with learning disabilities whose behaviour challenges. Recommendation 1.7.2. NICE guideline NG11, May 2015. (Online) Available at: www.nice. org.uk/guidance/ng11/chapter/1-recommendations

- 181) High Scope. Research. (Online) Available at: https:// highscope.org/
- 182) NEF Consulting. Stoke Speaks Pilot Return on Investment (ROI). 2016. Royal College of Speech and Language Specialists. (Online) Available at: www.rcslt. org/news/news/2016_news_archive/stoke_speaks_ out_roi2016
- 183) Institute of Health Equity. An Equal Start. Improving Outcomes in Children's Centres. 2012. London: IHE, University College London. (Online) Available at: www. instituteofhealthequity.org/resources-reports/an-equalstart-improving-outcomes-in-childrens-centres
- 184) Totsika, V, Hastings, R P and Vagenas, D. Informal caregivers of people with an intellectual disability in England: health, quality of life, and impact of caring. Health & Social Care in the Community, 2017, 25 (3): 951-961. (Online) Available at: http://wrap.warwick.ac.uk/81287
- 185) NHS England and Improving Health and Lives (IHAL). Reducing premature mortality in people with Learning Disabilities: Effective interventions and reasonable adjustments. 2014. Publications Gateway Ref No. 02142. (Online) Available at: www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/ uploads/2014/09/info-Id-interventions.pdf
- 186) Community Practitioner and Health Visitors Association. Briefing: Health Visiting in England. May 2016. Community Practitioner and Health Visitors Association
- 187) Intellectual Disabilities Atlas. Global resources for persons with intellectual disabilities, 2007. World Health Organisation. (Online) Available at: www.who. int/mental_health/evidence/atlas_id_2007.pdf
- 188) Arden and Greater East Midlands NHS Commissioning Support Unit. Transforming care for people with learning disabilities and autism. 2016.(Online) Available at: www. ardengemcsu.nhs.uk/case-studies/transforming-carepeople-learning-disabilities-and-autism
- 189) Department for Education and Skills (DfES). Social Mobility: Narrowing social class educational attainment gaps. 2006. London: DfES. (Online) Available at: http:// data.parliament.uk/DepositedPapers/Files/DEP2010-0594/DEP2010-0594.pdf



- 190) Office for National Statistics. Children with Special Educational Needs and Disabilities (SEND). 2016.
 (Online) Available at: www.gov.uk/government/ statistics/statements-of-sen-and-ehc-plansengland-2016
- 191) Department for Education. The Special Educational Needs and Disability Pathfinder Programme Evaluation.
 Final Impact Research Report. July 2015. (Online) Available at: www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/ uploads/attachment_data/file/448156/RR471_SEND_ pathfinder_programme_final_report.pdf
- 192) Foundation for People with Learning Disabilities, part of the Mental Health Foundation. When I Grow Up – Raising the aspirations and employment prospects of young people with learning disabilities. 2016. (Online) Available at: www.mentalhealth.org.uk/sites/default/ files/when-i-grow-up-need-2-know.pdf
- 193) The EPICure Studies. Population based studies of survival and later health status in extremely premature infants. (Online) Available at: www.epicure.ac.uk
- 194) Broadhurst, S, Yates, K, Mullen, B. An evaluation of the My Way transition programme. Tizard Learning Disability Review, 2012, 17(3): 124-134, https://doi. org/10.1108/13595471211240960
- Schall, C. Project SEARCH with ASD Supports.
 2013. Virginia Commonwealth University. (Online)
 Available at: www.vcuautismcenter.org/documents/
 ProjectSEARCHResearchBrief.pdf
- 196) Mencap Employment Services. (Online) Available at: www.mencap.org.uk/advice-and-support/services-youcan-count/employment-services
- 197) The Council for Disabled Children. Preparing for Adulthood, Factsheet 21. (Online) Available at: https:// councilfordisabledchildren.org.uk/sites/default/files/ field/attachemnt/isfactsheet21_pfa.pdf
- Buckinghamshire CC v SJ [2016] UKUT 0254 (AAC).
 Upper Tribunal Administrative Appeals Chamber
 decision by Judge Jacobs on 25 May 2016. (Online)
 Available at: www.gov.uk/administrative-appeals tribunal-decisions/buckinghamshire-county-council-v sj-sen-2016-ukut-254-aac

- 199) Royal College of Nursing. Positive and Proactive Care -Reducing the Need for Restrictive Interventions. 2016. (Online) Available at: www.rcn.org.uk/professionaldevelopment/publications/pub-005459
- 200) NHS Digital. Adult Social Care Statistics. 2016: Measures from the Adult Social Care Outcomes Framework: England 2015-16. (Online) Available at: https://digital.nhs.uk/data-and-information/ publications/clinical-indicators/adult-social-careoutcomes-framework-ascof/archive/measuresfrom-the-adult-social-care-outcomes-frameworkengland---2015-16
- 201) British Association for Supported Employment. BASE. Knowledge Base. 2017. (Online) Available at: www. base-uk.org/knowledge-base
- 202) Surrey Choices. EmployAbility. (Online) Available at: www.surreychoices.com/employability/
- 203) Ways into Work. What We Do. (Online) Available at: http://waysintowork.com/services/
- 204) Newham London. About Newham Workplace. (Online) Available at: www.newham.gov.uk/Pages/Services/ About-Newham-Workplace.aspx
- 205) Beyer, S. Engage to Change. 2017. (Online) Available at: www.researchgate.net/project/Engage-to-Change
- 206)Going the Extra Mile (GEM). About. www.glosgem.org/ about.php
- 207) Department for Work and Pensions. The Personal Support Package – Local Supported Employment proof of concept. 2017/updated 2018. (Online) Available at: www.gov.uk/government/publications/touchbase-dwpnews-about-work-working-age-benefits-and-services/ july-2017-touchbade-edition-120
- 208) Unity Kitchen. Apprenticeships. (Online) Available at: www.unitykitchen.co.uk/Apprenticeships
- 209) Style Acre. Supporting People With Learning Disabilities (Online) Available at: http://styleacre.org.uk
- 210) Team Domenica Café. The Charity (Online) Available at: www.teamdomenica.com/
- 211) A Clean Sweep. About Us (Online) Avaialble at: www. acleansweep.org.uk/about-us.html

- 212) Mental Health Foundation. Self-employment: the In Business programme. (Online) Available at: www. mentalhealth.org.uk/learning-disabilities/our-work/ employment-education/self-employment-businessprogramme
- 213) Social Firms England. Home. (Online) Available at: www.socialfirmsengland.co.uk
- 214) Australian Government. National Disability Insurance Scheme Act 2013. (Online) Available at: www. legislation.gov.au/Details/C2013A00020
- 215) Hemphill, E and Kulik, C T. Shaping attitudes to disability employment with a national disability insurance scheme. Australian Journal of Social Issues, 2016, 5(3): 301-318. (Online) Available at: http://search.ror.unisa.edu.au/record/UNISA_ ALMA51138721100001831/media/digital/open/9916095 411801831/12144709340001831/13144709130001831/pdf
- 216) Australian Bureau of Statistics. Disability, Ageing and Carers, Australia: Summary of findings, 2016. Cat. No. 4430.0, (Online) Available at: www.abs.gov.au/ ausstats/abs@.nsf/mf/4430.0
- 217) Poetry in Wood. A person centred creative environment for people with learning disabilities. Tower Hamlets CIC. (Online) Available at: www.poetryinwood. org.uk/
- 218) Department of Health. Services for people with learning disabilities and challenging behaviour or mental health needs: Report of a Project Group (Chairman: Prof J L Mansell). 1993. London: HMSO.
- 219) Ann Craft Trust (ACT), Voice UK and Respond. Submission to the Joint Committee on Human Rights Inquiry into the Human Rights of Adults with Learning Disabilities. Crime and Abuse against Adults with Learning Disabilities. 2007.
- 220) Scope. NDPP Survey February-March 2011. ComRes. (Online) Avaiable at: www.comresglobal.com/polls/ scope-discrimination-survey-3/
- 221) UK Safer Internet Centre. Creating a Better Internet for All. 2016. (Online) Available at: www.saferinternet.org. uk/safer-internet-day/2016/creating-a-better-internetfor-all

- 222) Equality and Human Rights Commission. Hidden in plain sight. Inquiry into disability-related harassment, Equality and Human Rights Commission. 2011. (Online) Available at: www.equalityhumanrights.com/en/ publication-download/hidden-plain-sight-inquirydisability-related-harassment
- 223) The King's Fund. An Ordinary Working Life: Vocational Services for People with a Mental Handicap. 1984. London: Kings Fund.
- 224) Hendren, A. Transformation in the Land of Oz. Developmental Disabilities Association. 2016. (Online) Available at: www.develop.bc.ca/?s=transformation+
- 225) David T, Goouch K, Powell, S and Abbott L. Birth to three matters: A review of the literature compiled to inform the framework to support children in the earliest years. 2003. Department for Education and Skills. Research Report RR444
- 226) Sammons, P. Does pre-school make a difference. Identifying the impact of pre-school on children's cognitive and social behavioural development at different ages. In Sylva, K, Melhuish, E, Sammons, P, Siraj-Blatchford I and Taggart B (eds.). Early Childhood Matters: Evidence from the Effective Pre-School and Primary Education project. 2010. London: Routledge.
- 227) Institute of Health Equity. Review of social determinants and the health divide in the WHO European Region: final report. 2013. (Online) Available at: www.health-inequalities.eu/resources/marmotreviews/#European_Review
- 228) Donkin, A. Good quality parenting programmes and the Home to School transition. Health Equity Evidence Review 1. 2014. London: Public Health England. Publications gateway number: 2014334. (Online) Available at: https://fingertips.phe.org.uk/documents/ Early_intervention_health_inequalities.pdf
- 229) West Yorkshire Playhouse. Buzz. (Online) Available at: www.wyp.org.uk/about/creative-engagement/learningdisabilities/buzz/
- 230) Charlton Athletic Community Trust. Equality, Diversity and Inclusion. (Online) Available at: www.cact.org.uk/ equality-diversity-and-inclusion

- 231) Beyond Words Book Projects. (Online) Available at: https://booksbeyondwords.co.uk/
- 232) Edinburgh College. Access and Continuing Education 2017-8. (Online) Available at: http:// doc.edinburghcollege.ac.uk/courses/prospectus/ Communities%20Access.pdf
- 233) Social Firms Scotland. (Online) Available at: https:// socialfirms.org.uk/
- 234) Schmuecker, K. Universal Credit: A Joseph Rowntree Foundation Briefing. April 2017. York: JRF. (Online) Available online: www.jrf.org.uk/report/universal-creditbriefing
- 235) Disability Hate Crime Network. Fact Sheet. 2015. (Online) Available at: http://dhcn.info/dhcn/category/ articles-and-reports/
- 236) Hoong Sin, C, Comber, N, Mguni, N, Hedges, A and Cook, C. Targeted violence, harassment and abuse against people with learning disabilities in Great Britain. January 2010. Tizard Learning Disability Review, 15 (1):17-27.
- 237) Home Office. Hate crime statistics, England and Wales 2015-2016. (Online) Available at: www.gov.uk/ government/statistics/hate-crime-england-and-wales-2015-to-2016
- 238) Children's Commissioner. 'They still need to listen more'. A report about disabled children and young people's rights in England. 2014. Children's Commissioner for England. (Online) Available at: www. childrenscommissioner.gov.uk/publication/they-stillneed-to-listen-more/
- 239) Children's Commissioner. Protecting children from harm: A critical assessment of child sexual abuse in the family network in England and priorities for action.
 2015. Children's Commissioner for England. (Online) Available at: www.childrenscommissioner.gov.uk/ publication/protecting-children-from-harm
- 240) Children's Commissioner. Safeguarding policy handbook. 2017. Children's Commissioner for England.
 (Online) Available at: www.childrenscommissioner.gov. uk/publications/safeguarding-policy-handbook

- 241) Riley-Smith, B. Disability hate crime: is 'benefit scrounger' abuse to blame? The Guardian, 14 August 2012. (Online) Available at: www.theguardian.com/ society/2012/aug/14/disability-hate-crime-benefitscrounger-abuse
- 242) Williams, M and Tregidga, J. All Wales Hate Crime Research Project Research Overview and Executive Summary. 2013. Cardiff University/Race Equality First. (Online) Available at: http://library.college.police.uk/ docs/All-Wales-hate-crime-report.pdf
- 243) Equality and Human Rights Commission. Report 102. Causes and motivations of hate crime – incidents per year. 2016. (Online) Available at: www. equalityhumanrights.com/sites/default/files/researchreport-102-causes-and-motivations-of-hate-crime.pdf
- 244) Quarmby, K. Getting away with murder: Disabled people's experiences of hate crime in the UK. 2008. Report for Disability Now, UK Disabled People's Council. (Online) Available at: www.scope.org.uk/ scope/media/images/publication%20directory/gettingaway-with-murder.pdf
- 245) Williams, M L and Tregidga, J. All Wales hate crime research project: final report. 2013. Race Equality First. (Online) Available at: http://orca.cf.ac.uk/60690/
- 246) Jigsaw/MCCH. Hate Crime. (Online) Available at: www. mcch.org.uk/jigsaw/index.aspx
- 247) Future Directions. The SPICE Project. (Online) Available at: www.futuredirectionscic.co.uk/brilliantstuff/spice. html
- 248) Mikton, C, Maguire H and Shakespeare T. A Systematic Review of the Effectiveness of Interventions to Prevent and Respond to Violence Against Persons With Disabilities. J of Interpersonal Violence, May 2014: 1-20, doi:10.1177/0886260514534530.
- 249) Turk, V and Brown, H The sexual abuse of adults with learning disabilities: results of a two year incidence survey. Mental Handicap Research, 1993, 6 (3): 193–216.
- 250) HM Government. Cross Government Action Plan on Sexual Violence and Abuse. 2007. (Online) Available at: http://webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/+/http:/ www.homeoffice.gov.uk/documents/Sexual-violenceaction-plan2835.pdf?view=Binary



- 251) Mencap. Bullying wrecks lives: the experiences of children and young people with a learning disability.
 2007. (Online) Available at: www.mencap.org.uk/sites/ default/files/2016-07/Bullying%20wrecks%20lives.pdf
- 252) Institute of Health Equity and Public Health England. Local action on health inequalities – Reducing social isolation across the life course. Practice resource. September 2015. (Online) Available at: www.gov.uk/ government/publications/local-action-on-healthinequalities-reducing-social-isolation
- 253) Institute of Education. Bullying victimisation among disabled children and young people: Evidence from two British longitudinal studies. 2014. London: Institute of Education.
- 254) Platt, L. et al. Research summary four: Are disabled children and young people at a higher risk of being bullied? Briefing paper. 2014. London: Centre for Longitudinal Studies.
- 255) Sentenac, M, Gavin, A, Gabhainn, S N, et al. Peer victimization and subjective health among students reporting disability or chronic illness in 11 Western countries. The European Journal of Public Health, 2013, 23(3): 5.
- 256) Chatzitheochari, S, Parsons, S and Platt, L. Bullying experiences among disabled children and young people in England: Evidence from two longitudinal studies.
 2014. Working Paper No. 14-11. (Online) Available at: http://repec.ioe.ac.uk/REPEc/pdf/qsswp1411.pdf
- 257) McLaughlin, C, Byers, R and Peppin-Vaughan, R. Findings of the comprehensive review of the literature: Responding to Bullying among Children with Special Educational Needs and/or Disabilities Briefing paper. 2010. University of Cambridge, Faculty of Education. (Online) Available at: www.anti-bullyingalliance.org.uk/sites/default/files/ uploads/SEND_bullying_Literature_Review.pdf
- 258) Dyer, K and Teggart, T. Bullying experiences of child and adolescent mental health service-users: a pilot survey. Child Care in Practice, 2007, 13 (4 Oct): 351-365.
- 259) Anti-Bullying Alliance. SEN and Disability. (Online) Available at: www.anti-bullyingalliance.org.uk/toolsinformation/all-about-bullying/sen-disability

- 260) Stamp Out Stigma Campaign. (Online) Available at: www.stampoutstigma.com
- 261) People First. (Online) Available at: www.peoplefirstinfo. org.uk
- 262) Northway, R, Melsome, M, Flood, S, Bennett, D, Howarth, J and Thomas, B. How do people with intellectual disabilities view abuse and abusers? J of Intellectual Disabilities, 2013, 17(4): 361-375. doi:10.1177/1744629513509565
- 263) Benjamin Gerstein. My Feral Heart. 2018. Rum Jam Films.
- 264) Learning Disability Today. New play about acting with a learning disability starring Hugh Grant to premiere at Sadler's Wells. (Online) Available at: www. learningdisabilitytoday.co.uk/new-play-about-actingwith-a-learning-disability-starring-hugh-grant-topremiere-at-sadlers-wells
- 265) Mencap. Hear our voice: The change we want to see - 2015 - 2020. (Online) Available at: www. mencap.org.uk/sites/default/files/2016-06/Mencap_ Manifesto_2014_1.pdf
- 266) Northumberland and Weir NHS Trust. Family Based Support with parents and family carers (Online) Available at: www.hra.nhs.uk/planning-and-improvingresearch/application-summaries/research-summaries/ family-based-support-with-parents-and-family-carers/
- 267) Hatton, C. Through the Round Window. Chris Hatton's Blog. Friday 19 September, 2016. (Online) Available: http://chrishatton.blogspot.co.uk/2016/09/throughround-window.html
- 268) Tossebro, J. Normalisation Fifty Years Beyond—Current Trends in the Nordic Countries. J Policy and Practice in Intellectual Disabilities, June 2012, 9 (2): 134–146.
- 269) Duffy, S. Getting There. Lessons from Devon and Plymouth's work to return people home to their communities from institutional placements. 2015. Centre for Welfare Reform. (Online) Available at: hwww. centreforwelfarereform.org/uploads/attachment/450/ getting-there.pdf

- 270) Inclusion Barnet. Cuts Impact Action Now Research Report. 2015. People First/Barnet Centre for Independent Living. (Online) Available at: www. inclusionbarnet.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2016/12/ Cuts-Impact-Action-Now-Research-Report_Final-ER. pdf
- 271) Public Health England. Healthy High Streets Good Place Making in an Urban Setting. 2018. (Online) Available at: www.gov.uk/government/publications/ healthy-high-streets-good-place-making-in-an-urbansetting
- 272) City of Virginia Beach. Crime Prevention through Environmental Design – General Guidelines For Designing Safer Communities. 2000. (Online) Available at: www.vbgov.com/government/departments/ planning/areaplans/Documents/Citywide/Cpted.pdf
- 273) Heslop, P, Blair, P, Fleming, P, Hoghton, M, Russ,
 L. The Confidential Inquiry into Premature Deaths of people with intellectual disabilities in the UK: A population based study. The Lancet, 8 March 2014, 383 (9920): 889-895. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(13)62026-7
- 274) Learning Disabilities Mortality Review (LeDeR) Programme. Fact Sheet 4, 2016. (Online) Available at: www.bristol.ac.uk/media-library/sites/sps/leder/4.%20 Equality%20Act.pdf
- 275) HAL/NHS England. Reducing premature mortality in people with Learning Disabilities: Effective interventions and reasonable adjustments. Publications Gateway Ref No. 02142 (Online) Available at: www. england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/09/info-Idinterventions.pdf
- 276) Mitra, M. Postpartum Health of Women with Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities: A Call to Action. Journal of Women's Health, April 2017, 26(4).
- 277) Emerson, E and Halpin, S. Anti-Social Behaviour and Police Contact among 13- to 15-Year-old English Adolescents with and without Mild/Moderate Intellectual Disability. J of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities, 2013, 26: 362–369.

- 278) Improving Health and Lives. Reducing premature mortality in people with Learning Disabilities: Effective interventions and reasonable adjustments. 2016. Learning Disabilities Observatory, NHS England. (Online) Available at: www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/ uploads/2014/09/info-Id-interventions.pdf
- 279) Care Quality Commission. Robert Owen Communities.(Online) Available at: www.cqc.org.uk/content/robertowen-communities
- 280) Enfield Learning Disability Services. (Online) Available at: https://mylife.enfield.gov.uk/enfield-home-page/ content/learning-disabilities/learning-disabilitieshome-page/
- 281) Islington Community Learning Disabilities Service. Islington Learning Disabilities Partnership (ILDP) Report 2014/15 (Online) Available at: www.candi.nhs. uk/sites/default/files/Documents/Board%20papers/ Islingtion%20Learning%20Disabilities%20Services%20 Annual%20Report%202014-15.pdf
- 282) AVIVO Home Care Services. (Online) Available at: www. avivo.org.au
- 283) Wiltshire People First Quality Checkers. (Online) Available at: www.healthwatchwiltshire.co.uk/wpcontent/uploads/2016/04/Quality-Checkers-Pilot-Project.pdf
- 284) Kelly, G, Kelly, B, and MacDonald, G. Improving the Well-being of Disabled Young People. 2016. Queen's University Belfast. (Online) Available at: http://pure. qub.ac.uk/portal/files/29971278/Improving_Well_ being_March_2016.pdf
- 285) University of Leeds School of Law, Centre for Disability Studies and CHANGE. Learning Disability Health Service Quality-Checkers and User-Led Quality Measures Research Project. (Online) Available at: https://essl.leeds.ac.uk/directory_record/339/learningdisability-health-service-quality-checkers-and-user-ledquality-measures
- 286) Quality Checkers North East. (Online) Available at: http://skillsforpeople.org.uk/?q=what-we-do/qualitycheckers

- 287) The King's Fund. Broader determinants of health: Future trends. 2017. London: Kings Fund. (Online) Available at: www.kingsfund.org.uk/projects/timethink-differently/trends-broader-determinants-health
- 288) I Am Me: Raising awareness of disability hate crime. http://www.iammescotland.co.uk
- 289) Department of Health. Learning Disabilities Good Practice Project. 2012
- 290) Scior, K, Hamid, A, Hastings, R, Werner, S, Belton, C, Laniyan, A, Patel, M and Kett, M. Intellectual Disabilities: Raising Awareness and Combating Stigma - a Global Review. 2015. London: University College London. (Online) Available at: www.ucl.ac.uk/ciddr/publications
- 291) Public Health England. Local action on health inequalities: evidence papers. 2014. London: Institute of Health Equity. (Online) Available at: www.gov.uk/ government/publications/local-action-on-healthinequalities-evidence-papers
- 292) Mencap and BILD. Involve Me: Practical Guide. 2011. (Online) Available at: www.bild.org.uk/about-bild/ ourwork/involve-me
- 293) Foundation for People with Learning Disabilities and Involve Me. Independent Evaluation Report. 2012.
 (Online) Available at: www.mencap.org.uk/sites/ default/files/2017-05/Involve%20me%20evaluation%20 report.pdf
- 294) Brandon Trust. Annual Survey 2016. (Online) Available at: www.brandontrust.org/annual-survey/
- 295) Chadwick, D, Wesson, C and Fullwood, C. Internet access by people with intellectual disabilities: inequalities and opportunities. Future Internet, 2014, 5: 376-397.
- 296) Mason, P, Timms, K, Hayburn, T and Watters, C. How do people described as having a learning disability make sense of friendship? Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities, 2013, 26(2): 108–18.
- 297) Holder, M and Coleman, B. The contribution of social relationships to children's happiness. Journal of Happiness Studies, 2007, 10: 329-349.

- 298) Mason, P, Timms, K, Hayburn, T and Watters, C. How do people described as having a learning disability make sense of friendship? Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities, 2013, 26(2): 108–18.
- 299) Mencap. Facts about people with a learning disability and friendship. (Online) Available at: www.mencap. org.uk/learning-disability-explained/research-andstatistics/friendships-and-socialising-research
- 300) Jahoda, A and Pownall, J. Sexual understanding, sources of information and social networks; the reports of young people with intellectual disabilities and their non-disabled peers. Journal of Intellectual Disability Research, 2014, 58(5): 430-41.
- 301) Baker, J K, Fenning, R M, Crnic, K A, Baker, B L and Blacher, J. Prediction of social skills in 6-year-old children with and without developmental delays: contributions of early regulation and maternal scaffolding. American Journal on Mental Retardation, 2007, 112(5): 375-391.
- 302) Emerson, E and Hatton, C. The Mental Health of Children and Adolescents with Learning Disabilities in Britain. 2007. Institute for Health Research, Lancaster University. (Online) Available at: www.lancaster.ac.uk/ staff/emersone/FASSWeb/Emerson_07_FPLD_ MentalHealth.pdf
- 303) Cambridge, P, Carpenter, J, Beecham, J, Hallam, A, Knapp, M, Forrester-Jones, R and Tate, A. Twelve years on: the long-term outcomes and costs of deinstitutionalisation and community care for people with learning disabilities. Tizard Learning Disability Review, 2002, 7(3): 34–42.
- 304) Emerson, E and Hatton, C. People with Learning Disabilities in England. 2008. Centre for Disability Research. (Online) Available at: www.lancaster. ac.uk/staff/emersone/FASSWeb/Emerson_08_ PWLDinEngland.pdf
- 305) Mansell, J. Raising Our Sights: Services for Adults with Profound Intellectual and Multiple Disabilities. 2010. Tizard Centre, University of Kent. (Online) Available at: https://kar. kent.ac.uk/24356/1/DH_2010_Raising_our_sights.pdf
- 306) Stay Up Late. (Online) Available at: http://stayuplate.org



- 307) Gilmore, L and Cuskelly, M. Vulnerability to loneliness in people with intellectual disability: an explanatory model. Journal of Policy and Practice in Intellectual Disabilities, 2014, 11(3): 192-199.
- 308) Lunsky, Y. Depressive symptoms in intellectual disability: does gender play a role? Journal of Intellectual Disability Research, 2003, 47(6): 417-427.
- 309) Lunsky, Y. Suicidality in a clinical and community sample of adults with mental retardation. Research in Developmental Disabilities, 2004, 25: 231-243.
- 310) Windle, K, Francis, J and Coomber, C. Preventing Loneliness and Social Isolation: Interventions and Outcomes. 2011, SCIE Research briefing 39. (Online) Available at: www.scie.org.uk/publications/briefings/ briefing39
- Holt-Lunstad, J, Smith T B and Layton, J B. Social relationships and mortality risk: a meta-analytic review.
 PLoS Medicine, 2010, 7(7): 1-20.
- 312) InControl. POET report. 2017. (Online) Available at: www.in-control.org.uk/what-we-do/poet-%C2%A9personal-outcomes-evaluation-tool.aspx
- 313) Mencap Gateway Award. (Online) Available at: www. mencap.org.uk/about-us/our-projects/gateway-award
- 314) E-include. Mencap's Sidekick programme to help combat social exclusion of people with intellectual disabilities. 15 March 2016. (Online) Available at: http://e-include.eu/news/379-mencap-s-sidekickprogramme-to-help-combat-social-exclusion-ofpeople-with-intellectual-disabilities
- 315) Hart, C, Shane, C, Spencer K and Still, A. Our lives, our communities: Promoting independence and inclusion for people with learning difficulties. 2007. Joseph Rowntree Foundation. (Online) Available at: www.jrf. org.uk/report/our-lives-our-communities-promotingindependence-and-inclusion-people-learningdifficulties
- 316) Kozma, A, Mansell, J and Beadle-Brown, J. Outcomes in Different Residential Settings for People with Intellectual Disability: A Systematic Review. American Association on Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities, May 2009, 114 (3): 193–222. https://doi. org/10.1352/1944-7558-114.3.193

- 317) Disability Arts (Online) Available at: http://disabilityarts. online
- 318) Dark Horse Theatre Company. www.darkhorsetheatre. co.uk
- 319) About Face Theatre Company. (Online) Available at: www.aboutfacetheatre.org.uk
- 320) Heart n Soul Theatre Company. (Online) Available at: www.heartnsoul.co.uk
- 321) Nwachukwu, T and Robinson, M. The role of diversity in building adaptive resilience. 2011. Arts Council England, Thinking Practice. (Online) Available at: http://culturehive.co.uk/wp-content/uploads/2013/07/ Diversity_and_adaptive_resilience_public-1.pdf
- 322) BBC. Ouch blog Why is the disabled pound purple? Jan 2014. (Online) Available at: www.bbc.co.uk/news/ blogs-ouch-25812302
- 323) Department for Work and Pensions. High street could be boosted by £212 billion 'purple pound' by attracting disabled people and their families. Press release, 27 August 2014. (Online) Available at: www.gov.uk/ government/news/high-street-could-be-boostedby-212-billion-purple-pound-by-attracting-disabledpeople-and-their-families
- 324) Disability Rights Expanding Accessible Markets (DREAM). (Online) Available at: www.easpd.eu/en/ content/dream-disability-rights-expanding-accessiblemarkets-project
- 325) Brandon Trust. Travel Buddy scheme. Available at: https://brandontrust-web-staging.digitalconnect.co.uk/ information-and-support/travel-buddy-project/
- 326) Grapevine. (Online) Available at: www. grapevinecovandwarks.org/about-grapevine/
- 327) Best Buddies. Annual Report, 2015/2016 (Online) Available at: www.bestbuddies.org/about-us/annual-reports/
- 328) National Development Team for Inclusion. Research Scoping Review: What works to improve the social networks and prevent social isolation for people with mental health problems. 2017. (Online) Available at: www.ndti.org.uk/resources/publications/what-worksto-improve-the-social-networks-and-prevent-socialisolation-for

- 329) Australian Men's Shed Association (AMSA). Men's Sheds Evaluation Report. 2016 (Online) Available at: http://mensshed.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/09/ AMSA-EVALUATION-SUMMARY-REPORT-FINAL.pdf
- 330) Hoff, A. Tackling poverty and social exclusion of older people: Lessons from Europe. 2008. Oxford: Institute of Ageing Oxford. (Online) Available at: www.ageing. ox.ac.uk/download/84
- 331) West Midlands Fire Service. Improving Lives to Save Lives. 2014. WMFS. (Online) Available at: www.wmfs. net/tag/improving-lives-to-save-lives/
- 332) Hurst-Brown, L. From patients to invisible citizens: can we really claim to have de-institutionalised people with learning disabilities? In Wood, C and Scott, R (eds.) "How far we've travelled, and how far we have to go..." The Future of Disability. 2016. Demos. (Online) Available at: www.demos.co.uk/files/Future_of_ Disability_-_web.pdf?1411454406
- 333) Duffy, S. The limits of personalisation. Tizard Learning Disability Review, 2012, 17(3): 111 - 123.
- 334) McNeish, D, Scott, S and Williams, J. Building Bridges to a Good Life: A review of asset based, person centred approaches and people with learning disabilities in Scotland. 2016. DMSS. (Online) Available at: www.dmss. co.uk/pdfs/Building-Bridges-to-a-Good-Life-Review. pdf
- 335) Glasgow Centre for Population Health. Putting asset-based approaches into practice: identification, mobilisation and measurement of assets. Briefing Paper 10, 2012. Glasgow: Glasgow Centre for Population Health. (Online) Available at: www.gcph.co.uk/ assets/0000/3433/GCPHCS10forweb_1_.pdfAlder.
- 336) Evaluation of KeyRing Networks Plus in Walsall. 2013.
 (Online) Available at: www.keyring.org/uploaded_ files/1101/images/KeyRing%20Network%20Plus%20 Evaluation%20Report%20-%20Alder.pdf
- 337) Hendriksen, C and Vass, M. Preventative home visits to elderly people in Denmark 2005. Gerontol Geriatr 2005, 38 (Suppl 1): i31. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00391-005-1109-9

- 338) Mulgan G. 2016. How community currencies could help rebalance our economy. (Online) Available at: www. theguardian.com/society/2016/jun/28/communitycurrencies-localeconomy-volunteering
- 339) Spice Time Credits. (Online) Available previously) www. justaddspice.org Available now: www.wearetempo.org/ our-impact
- 340) White, D. Digital Participation and Social Justice in Scotland. Sept 2016. Carnegie UK Trust. (Online) Available at: www.carnegieuktrust.org.uk/wp/wpcontent/uploads/sites/64/2016/09/v3-2697-CUKT-Digital-Participation-summary.pdf
- 341) Ofcom. Disabled consumers' use of communications services. A Consumer Experience report. 2015. (Online) Available at: www.ofcom.org.uk/research-and-data/ multi-sector-research/accessibility-research/disabledconsumers-ownership-comms-services
- 342) Good Things Foundation research project.(Online) Available at: www.goodthingsfoundation.org
- 343) Scope. Face to Face Scheme. Face 2 Face -Befriending parents of disabled children (Online Available at: www.scope.org.uk/support/services/ befriending#V1WdskLGbeYbLjmi.99
- 344) Kith and Kids. Website Content. Available at: www. kithandkids.org.uk/
- 345) Contact a Family. Counting the Costs 2014. Online survey results. Available at: https://contact.org.uk/ media/805120/counting_the_costs_2014_uk_report.pdf
- 346) British Academy for Childhood Disability and British Association for Community Child Health. Impact of Austerity Measures on families with Disabled Children: Survey of BACCH and BACD members and Child Development Team leads. November 2014 and January 2015. (Online) Available at: www.bacdis.org.uk/policy/ documentsImpactofAusterityMeasuresonfamilieswith DisabledChildren16Jan2015.pdf
- 347) National Network of Parent Carer Forums (NNPCF) Steering Group. Paediatric Disability Data Project - Parent Carer and Family Perspective. May 2014. (Online) Available at: www.nnpcf.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2014/03/ NNPCF-Paediatric-Disability-Data-Project-parent-carerand-family-perspective-May-2014.pdf

- 348) O'Mara-Eves, A, Brunton, G, McDaid, D, Oliver, S, Kavanagh, J, Jamal, F, Matosevic, T, Harden, A and Thomas J. Community engagement to reduce inequalities in health: a systematic review, metaanalysis and economic analysis. Public Health Research, Nov 2013, 1.4. (Online) Available at: www.ncbi.nlm.nih. gov/books/NBK262817/
- 349) Oliver, M. Understanding disability: from theory to practice.1996. Basingstoke: Macmillan.
- 350) Walgreens. Disability Inclusion, Social Responsibility. (Online) Available at: www.walgreens.com/topic/sr/ sr_disability-inclusion.jsp
- 351) Thaler, R H, Sunstein, C R. Nudge: Improving Decisions About Health, Wealth, And Happiness. 2008. New Haven: Yale University Press. ISBN: 9780300122237
- 352) Walgreens. Inclusion in Action: Uncommon Stories, Everyday Champions, 2015/2016 Diversity & Inclusion Report. (Online) Available at: www.walgreens.com/ images/adaptive/si/sr/DiversityReport2016.pdf
- 353) Department for Work and Pensions. Access to Work Statistics: Official experimental statistics about the approval of Access to Work provision from April 2007 to March 2017. (Online) Available at: www.gov.uk/ government/statistics/access-to-work-statistics
- 354) SeeAbility. Delivering and Equal Right to Sight. (Online) Available at: https://councilfordisabledchildren.org.uk/ sites/default/files/field/attachemnt/Delivering_an_ equal_right_to_sight.pdf
- 355) CIPOLD. Confidential Inquiry into premature deaths of people with learning disabilities (CIPOLD) Final report.
 2013. (Online) Available at: www.bristol.ac.uk/medialibrary/sites/cipold/migrated/documents/fullfinalreport.
 pdf
- 356) Prime Minister's Strategy Unit. Improving the life chances of disabled people. 2005. (Online) Available at: www.education.gov.uk/publications/ eOrderingDownload/1968-2005PDF-EN-03.pdf
- 357) Department for Work and Pensions and Department of Health. Improving Lives: The Future of Work, Health and Disability. 2017. (Online) Available at: www.gov.uk/ government/publications/improving-lives-the-futureof-work-health-and-disability

- 358) NHS Equality and Diversity Council. Meeting Paper NHS Learning Disability Employment – Update. 2017. (Online) Available at: www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/ uploads/2017/10/edc07-04-17-nhs-learning-disabilityemployment-update.pdf
- 359) National Audit Office. Local Support for People with a Learning Disability Department of Health, 2016-17. (Online) Available at: www.nao.org.uk/wp-content/ uploads/2017/03/Local-support-for-people-with-alearning-disability.pdf
- 360) Kogbabra, L and NHS England. Learning Disability Employment in the NHS – NHS Diversity and Inclusion Partners. 2017. (Online) Available at: www. nhsemployers.org/-/media/Employers/Documents/ Plan/4-Lela-Kogbara170215--DI-LD-employmentpresentation.pdf?la=en&hash= F688F2B8189F2B8D1EBCF64E80EF4749FE1F7ADA
- 361) Glover, G and Emerson, E. Estimating how many deaths of people with learning disabilities in England could be prevented by better medical care, Tizard Learning Disability Review, 2013, 18(3): 146-149. https://doi. org/10.1108/TLDR-03-2013-0025
- 362) University of Bristol Norah Fry Centre for Disability Studies. The Learning Disabilities Mortality Review (LeDeR) Programme Annual Report. 2017. (Online) Available at: www.hqip.org.uk/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/LeDeRannual-report-2016-2017-Final-6.pdf
- 363) NHS Digital. Interactive Summary of 2016 17 ASCOF scores for Hartlepool Borough Council, compared with North East region, Unitary Authorities council type and England averages.
 2017. (Online) Available at: https://app.powerbi.com/ view?r=eyJrljoiNzNkN2IwM2MtNzQ2OSOONTIm LWE3NTMtYzkwMzY4OGVINzQzIiwidCl6Ijgw N2YyZjMwLWNhOGMtNDE5Zi1hMTc5LTVjNGZjN 2E0YmY2YiIsImMiOjN9 And National Full data set Key Fact 1E - Proportion of adults with a learning disability in paid employment. 2017. (Online) Available at: http:// webarchive.nationalarchives.gov.uk/20180307185010/ http://digital.nhs.uk/catalogue/PUB30122
- 364) Mencap. Employment How many adults with a learning disability have a paid job? (Online) Available at: www.mencap.org.uk/learning-disability-explained/ research-and-statistics/employment

